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CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel) . . . Will the meeting of the General Plan Committee please come to order.
Today is October 4, 2012, and it's approximately 1:34. Before we begin I'd like to ask everyone
to please put their cell phones or anything else that might make noise on the silent mode. I'd
appreciate that, and I'll check mine too to make sure I'm not gonna be guilty. I am
Councilmember Gladys Baisa, Chair of this Committee. I'd like to thank everyone for attending
today's meeting. Members, we have reached a pivotal moment in our review of the Draft Maui
Island Plan. Today we will begin our final review before making our recommendation to the
Council. It is because of your commitment and your hard work that we have finally reached this
place and I wanna thank you very, very much, but we still have a lot of work ahead of us so let's
get started. This afternoon we have voting Members of the Committee and all Members of the
Council are voting Members of this Committee. I have Don Couch, the Committee Vice-Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Good afternoon, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. And I'll just go this way. We have Member Robert Carroll.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Good morning.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Oh, it feels like morning.
CHAIR BAISA: It's a long morning. We have Chair Danny Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Good afternoon.
CHAIR BAISA: And we have Member Mike Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good afternoon, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: And Member Joe Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Good afternoon.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, all. Excused this afternoon at this time are Member Cochran,
Member Hokama, and Member White. From Administration this afternoon, we have with us our
Planning Director, Will Spence.
MR. SPENCE: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. John Summers, our Planning Program Administrator from the
Planning Department.
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MR. SUMMERS: Good afternoon, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good afternoon. And we have Dan McNulty-Huffman who is seat in the gallery.
Thank you for coming. Our GIS Analyst Supervisor. And we have with us our Corporation
Counsel sitting in for our regular person, we have instead of James Giroux, we have
Michael Hopper. Good afternoon, Mike. Thank you for being here. I also have my Committee
Staff. We have our Legislative Attorney, Kirstin Hamman. We have our Legislative Analyst,
Josiah Nishita, and our Committee Secretary, Clarita Balala. I especially wanna thank the Staff.
They have been doing a yeoman's job here and working really, really hard to stay abreast and get
ahead of us and do all of the paperwork that is required for each of these meetings. So to all of
the Staff, both Administration and mine, a big mahalo. Thank you for, for all your hard work.
I'd also like to announce that in a moment we'll be doing public testimony. It will be limited to
the item on our agenda today. Please sign up at the desk located in the eighth floor lobby if you
haven't already done that. You'll be limited to three minutes per person with one person [sic] to
conclude if requested. Please state your name, and if you're representing a group, would you
please tell us that too. Members, we have one item on our agenda today and that is GP-2, the
General Plan Update, the Maui Island Plan. The Committee Staff will be accepting...I mean, we
will be accepting testimony only on this item today. And if you looked at your agenda, you will
see the items that we have agendized for today, and I have been begging that the public would
please come and testify on the items that are agendized and not on the whole gamut of things
because we're trying to stay organized. We're trying to proceed as carefully and as expeditiously
as possible. So if we can concentrate on the items that are on the agenda and match the
testimony with that, we'll get through this a lot smoother. People have asked me, well how are
you gonna get through this whole big thing? And I keep saying one step at a time just like we
did the first part, we'll do it again, this time. So I'd like to again thank the testifiers and
Members, we're going to get started. We have two people who have signed up to testify at this
time. If anybody else wants to testify, I would really appreciate it if you'd let us know so that we
can plan our time accordingly. Our first testifier is Jacob Verkerke, and he will be followed by
Lucienne de Naie. Good afternoon.
. . . BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . . .
MR. VERKERKE: Good afternoon, Madam Chair and Members of the Committee. My name is
Jacob Verkerke. I'm here today in my capacity as President of the Waikapu Community
Association. At the end of my testimony perhaps I'll have an opportunity to talk in my County
job capacity too. There's a couple of things I wanna say of clarification that related to the
General Plan Committee. But I'll start as with the testimony from the Waikapu Community
Association. The Waikapu Community Association is pleased to have this opportunity to present
its views on these very important chapters of the Maui Island Plan. The Association is glad that
the effort to create the Maui Island Plan has now reached the stage of final review within this
Committee. The chapters under consideration in today's meeting document very important goals
and policies on the essential elements that define this community, the community of Maui island.
While the current version of this plan has drifted sometimes considerably from the proposal
formulated by the representative citizen group that formed the GPAC, for these chapters the time
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has come to finish the work and approve them in their present form. In my role as representative
of the Waikapu Community Association on the steering committee for the creation of the Central
Maui Pedestrian and Bicycle Master Plan, I am pleased that reference to this plan found its way
into Chapter 6, under Transportation Objective 2. Inclusion of a policy statement supporting the
implementation of the Pedestrian and Bicycle Plan creates an important link between the two
plans. It also matches up very nicely with our community's Statement of Values, which calls for
the creation of a tiered and separated transportation system comprised of varying modes of
transportation. And I think the Central Maui Pedestrian Bicycle Plan does exactly that. Mahalo
for your effort and mahalo of this opportunity for the Waikapu Community Association to share
its values.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much Mr. Verkerke. If you'd like to continue with some remarks on
your professional capacity, go ahead.
MR. VERKERKE: Thank you. I know there's been frustration with the public and perhaps also with
the Committee Members in accessing the documents that are posted on our website. Our website
is hosted offsite. The upstream service provider is experiencing difficulties with their server
farm so to speak so they're working diligently on improving the download performance that
some people may have struggled with. So hopefully after some work tonight, the experience for
the public and yourself will be better, and if not, we'll keep on them to improve the situation.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. We appreciate that very much. Chair would also like to note the presence
of Member Cochran.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: And Members, do you have any questions for Mr. Verkerke? Seeing none, Jacob,
thank you very much.
MR. VERKERKE: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Our next testifier is Lucienne de Naie, and Dick Mayer will follow her. Good
afternoon.
MS. DE NAIE: Good afternoon, Chair Baisa and Members of the Committee. Well, we're almost
there. My name is Lucienne de Naie testifying on my own behalf. I had download problems. I
tried downloading this three times. I could only get three chapters, the last three. And so I'm
reading the first five there in the lobby, but thank you for printing them up, but it is a problem. I
would suggest doing them in separate chapters, and I think maybe they'd download better. I
would like to address the Introduction now that I've seen it, Table 2-1, the Kula-PukalaniMakawao description leaves out the fact that one of the main traditional overland routes in Maui
that route going through what is now Kaupakalua, going through what is now Makawao Town,
going over Haleakala and over to the south side of Maui is a important feature and a very unique
feature. There's very few places on Maui, in fact, there's really no place else on Maui that has a
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feature like that. So if you read Table 2-1 about the Kula, Pukalani, and Makawao you would
think that there was no Hawaiian cultural features there. For those of you who've ever been to
Hawaiian Home Lands you know that is not true. That place in Kula is chock full of heiau and
important agricultural sites. So I just think if a sentence could be added, Staff could come up
with something just acknowledge it also has a very rich precontact history including an important
access route over land through Haleakala Crater. Onto the only other Chapter I was able to read
which was Land Use, and I had some concerns that in the Land Use Chapter, in the Ag Section,
there were several policies that encouraged the large lots of Ag to be converted to Rural during
the community planning process and just in general. And yet you heard again, and again, that
people in Ag subdivisions really want the protection for right to farm. There was
nothing...there's not a policy in here that says if you convert to Rural, amend County regulations
so that Rural lots also are protected by the right to farm. I think it's in not, you know, not fair to
say we support one thing but we're not going to deal with this other problem. I had several
suggestions of where this language could be easily added. I didn't print them up 'cause my
printer ran out of ink. So I could e-mail you guys later this afternoon if you'd like that and email Staff. In the...I'm very sorry to see that the Ag Overlay District which is a real tool for
preserving Ag land because the main issue about Ag land is Ag land is cheap. So, it's very nice
that we have transfer of development rights and conservation subdivision and these kinds of
things, they will affect very, very little amount of Ag land. If you're talking about a broad policy
that's going to protect Ag land that we decide is important, we need these Overlay Districts and
we need to...
MS. HAMMAN: Three minutes.
MS. DE NAIE: Thank you. And we need to limit the impact to small landowners. This has been
suggested, but it doesn't seem like the County is interested in discussing it. This policy has been
in this plan up until this point and now it's, you know, removed. Also, I want to point out that
the taking out all land use from resorts from the Land Use Section, I don't think anyone at home
would agree that resort land use is not a land use category that's very unique and has its own
impacts. And to just leave those in Economic Impacts, I don't think really does the job, but you
know, that's your call. Also, Makena Resort, which is listed as one of the four resort areas does
not fit the definition of Resort Area, does not have multiple accommodations, has one hotel. The
other Hotel zoned land there is now proposed for single-family and multi-family. There's a
prohibition on TVRs for 600 acres of the land.
MS. HAMMAN: Four minutes
MS. DE NAIE: And there is no retail complexes, so it really doesn't fit your definition. Thank you for
your time.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. de Naie. Members, questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank
you very much. Mr. Mayer is our next testifier and he's the last person who's signed up to
testify. If anyone else would like to testify, would you please, please sign up immediately?
Good afternoon.
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MR. MAYER: Good afternoon, Chair and Members of the Committee. I went through the document. I
was able to read the document on my website because I downloaded it several days ago. I think
this morning when I tried to get it, it was not available. I have several comments. First, I wanna
thank--as the Chair did--thank the staff of the Long Range Division for the enormous amount of
work that they did on this. Having worked with them for now for up to six years putting this
whole document together, and it is six years, we were appointed I think in 2006 to the GPAC. I
know how hard they've worked and they try to keep up with it. It's an enormous task and I
wanted to thank them. There are still a number of technical areas. So I'm not going to go
through all of those, but I will talk to them so that when they go back to their, to their drawing
boards when they transmit eventually to the full Council, they will be able to get those items
cleaned up.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
MR. MAYER: One of the, one of the areas that I was just, do wanna mention, a lot of the Census data
and other data is still 2000 Census and all the numbers, seven, eight, nine-year-old data. I think
some of those tables can be brought up to date and I'm gonna ask that, that happen almost as a
request by the Chair to just update and get the latest data for all of the charts.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair supports that. Thank you.
MR. MAYER: Okay, now as far as particular items. There's a chart...I'm not sure which version are
you gonna work off of today?
CHAIR BAISA: Off the clean version.
MR. MAYER: The clean version. Okay, because that doesn't have all the corrections and changes on it
and it's gonna make it...
CHAIR BAISA: You gotta look 'em, look at 'ern side-by-side.
MR. MAYER: Okay. Okay, I'm going to go refer to the underlined version. On Page 1-4 there's a
table on there which shows the population of each of the community plan districts. I think it's
very important even though this is the Maui Island Plan, this will form the basis for the
community plans, and I think the relative populations of each of the districts would be very
helpful to include in the final version. Second item, one, one thing that surprised me greatly,
having listened to many of the conversations in here, was that the references to tourism in the
document all through it have been changed, I think even changed beyond what this Committee
recommended and I'm particularly talking about material on Page--it's the PDF Page 131 and
then 134, where whole paragraphs were totally rewritten and with a lot of wrong numbers, I
believe. And also, some paragraphs were added to the document that were not underlined.
However, I happened to notice them because I read the original and whatever, and I think there's
some problems on PDF Page 134, two paragraphs were added and I don't know by whom. Then
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also, near the, near the end of the, more close to the end of the document on Page 5-8, at the top
of the page, I'm gonna make a very strong request. One of the things that I think that the
Housing Section should have is a chapter, excuse me, is a policy -MS. HAMMAN: Three minutes.
MR. MAYER: --is a policy to establish a master list of people who are looking for affordable homes.
Right now there's a reference in there to a master list of affordable home projects. That's not
where the problem is. The problem is that right now each developer keeps his own list. It's
private, nobody knows, they can use favoritism, what have you to give it out to, you know,
people that they want and I think local residents may not get the fair crack. So I think the
County should keep a master list, set the rules, and the process by which to do that, and I would
urge you to put that in at the top of Page 5-8 in the Housing Section. The wastewater plant
numbers, they said that the plant in Kahului is going to last out through the full period, but the
numbers in the document, internally in the document itself belie that, that it would not be
adequate, and therefore I think you should get verification on that, those numbers.
MS. HAMMAN: Four minutes.
MR. MAYER: The Pali Highway should be added to the list of projects that highways that should be
built on Page 6-35. I think the Pali Highway is missing, and I think everybody would agree that
if all that development takes place in West Maui and the road over the Pali is not included, that
would be a major mistake. And two or three, three other small things. The hospital
technical...there's some technical errors there that should be updated. Finally, I think each of
the goals in the document should be numbered from 1 to 40 or 1 to 80 or whatever it is so that
when in the future you're talking about this document, you'll be able to go back and cite
references to aspects of the document itself and that should be done at the end. And lastly, I
wanna say all this work that you all have done, the Staff, the Council, the Committee, and the
full Council eventually will all be in vain if this PDL, PDLDC [sic] thing does not get revoked
when you're gonna have that opportunity tomorrow to set that process in motion with the
resolution. And I urge you -MS. HAMMAN: Five minutes.
MR. MAYER: --to consider what you're doing today as a basis for all that, that might be overridden by
the PLDC.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Mayer. Members, questions for Mr. Mayer? Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. And thank you, Mr. Mayer, for being here and
again, thank you for your service, and thank you, Lucienne for your service on the GPAC. You
had mentioned a couple PDF pages. We don't have that so I need to know the actual pages.
MR. MAYER: Okay.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Do you have that in...all that stuff in writing?
MR. MAYER: I have it here. I have the PDF and I also have the actual numbers. I was not sure...that
was very confusing because both the Ramseyered version as well as the clean version went out,
and it was tough for the public to know what one you would be considering. Also, even in the
Ramseyered version they used different colored inks that wasn't, weren't explained.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, hard to see.
MR. MAYER: And hard to see. And also, that there was some sections that were in colored in ink that
indicated it was a change then when I looked it was no change at all in the clean version. So it's
very, very confusing for the public, but I would love to...if there's an item that comes up that
you wanna know where it is, I'll be able to pinpoint it right away.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well I mean, I can't, I don't know anything from PDF pages so I won't know
when it comes up that's the problem.
MR. MAYER: Right. Oh, okay. Well, if any of the items that I mentioned come up, I'll be glad to
right away indicate where it is.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: If we can get a copy of his notes?
CHAIR BAISA: Any possibility Mr. Mayer we could get a copy of your notes?
MR. MAYER: I have it here.
CHAIR BAISA: We can make them.
MR. MAYER: Yeah, let me write on there and I'll write...I'll put down the actual page in the
clean...I'll look it up while you're talking.
CHAIR BAISA: If you are -MR. MAYER: I'll get the clean page version-CHAIR BAISA: --give Staff, they'll make copies for us.
MR. MAYER: --and I'll give it to them, very good.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very, very much.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chair?
-8-

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

October 4, 2012

CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Mayer, for being here. Just a few
items to clarify. When you mentioned the State Highway project, the bypass?
MR. MAYER: The bypass?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, the bypass.
MR. MAYER: Not bypass, the Pali, Pali.
CHAIR BAISA: Pali.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Pali to -MR. MAYER: Puamana.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --Puamana. You mentioned about including projects that are in
between?
MR. MAYER: What I said was there's a listing in your document of all the highway projects that are of
high priority. About 20 different projects are given, but the one that's noticeably absent is the
Maalaea to Ukumehame section. In there, there's references to the, from the Pali...from
Ukumehame to Lahaina.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Right.
MR. MAYER: They talk about moving that mauka. But over the Pali itself is not left...is not
mentioned, and if all that development that's been proposed in the plan, the Growth Boundaries,
from Olowalu to Kapalua were to go into effect, the tunnel would be an hourglass -COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Still have that bottleneck between Maalaea and...
MR. MAYER: --so I'm urging you if you are going to go ahead with all that development in West
Maui, make sure the Pali portion, the Maalaea to Ukumehame is considered a high priority
highway. Now it's obviously the most expensive, but if it isn't built, I...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, right. No, I understand. And then the other item that you
brought up is the PLTC [sic] which is the Public Land Trust [sic] Corporation?
MR. MAYER: I didn't.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Is that it?
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UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: That's the one?
MR. MAYER: I didn't mention...
CHAIR BAISA: The PLDC.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: You mentioned PLDC.
MR. MAYER: PLDC. Tomorrow you have a resolution on that coming forth, but that's a State thing
that would override all of the things in this plan. It would override the whole General Plan.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Oh, okay, okay.
MR. MAYER: And that...I'm saying all this work would be in vain if, at least as far as the State goes
...(inaudible)... resolution.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No, that I think some of us do have an issue with that Act 55.
MR. MAYER: Okay, very good.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Stay tuned for tomorrow.
MR. MAYER: I will be there. I'll join you even.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes. Any further questions for Mr. Mayer? Seeing none, Mr. Mayer, thank you very
much. Thank you for all your assistance.
MR. MAYER: I'll try to get that to the Staff.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. We have one more person signed up to testimony, to testify,
Mr. David Arakawa. And David is the last person who's signed up to testify. Mr. Arakawa, if
you have papers, if you'd give it to the Staff? Need one for you, huh?
MR. ARAKAWA: I apologize.
CHAIR BAISA: Please go right ahead. Good afternoon.
MR. ARAKAWA: Good afternoon, Madam Chair and Members of the General Plan Committee. My
name is Dave Arakawa. I'm testifying on behalf of the Land Use Research Foundation. At the
outset I need to apologize. My computer got jammed as I was trying to print my cover letter
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here. But the good news is, is that the document that I'm going to be talking from, a list of about
22 comments was able to be printed and is being handed out to you. At the outset, we'd like to
commend and recognize the hard work of the Department of Planning Staff and the Planning
Director, the GPAC for all its hard work over the years, Corporation Counsel, and Madam Chair,
you and your Committee on your hard work on the Maui Island--our Island Plan. We just have a
few comments, maybe five, six general areas of comments, and we'd just like to list them all,
and we provided you with a list of the specific changes that we think might be warranted. First,
parts of the plan refer to items that have been deleted or removed already from the plan. So that
will be a housekeeping or a cleanup kind of a issue. Second, there are things in the plan that we
recommend be deleted or revised, because it's redundant or duplicative with existing, existing
Federal, State or County guidelines, standards, laws, and processes that already covered it. So it
would be repetitive. And that leads to the third thing. Whenever you have rules, regulations or
laws that are on the exact same subject, there's a chance of inconsistencies. So there'd be a
situation where maybe the County Maui Island Plan might be inconsistent with the Federal law
on wetlands. So you know, it's better to stay out if it's a wetland issue, that's a Federal issue, so
stay out of that issue. Fourth, there are some new requirements like new committees, new
boards, new things that pertain to issues that are hard to define and hard to enforce. Perhaps you
can look at these issues and really look at them and say, ask yourselves, what problem is this
supposed to solve and what is the intended result? Fifth, some of the requirements impose new
takings, takings issues which mandates certain beach accesses or certain types of accesses, and
perhaps you may wanna direct that to Corporation Counsel to see if there's a rational nexus or if
there's a proportional nexus that's required under the law, otherwise it would be a taking. And
we would note that the current SMP and your current zoning and subdivision process already
accounts for accesses. You folks already do it today, right. So you may not need that new
portion. And lastly, there are issues within the, within the proposed Maui Island Plan that are
vague and ambiguous so again -MS. HAMMAN: Three minutes.
MR. ARAKAWA: --Corporation Counsel may want to take a look at that. And in ending, I just wanted
to make a comment on the list. Mr. Mayer mentioned the affordable housing list. I'm on the
State Affordable Housing Task Force and in fact, we're meeting next week Tuesday and that is
one of the major items on our list, a Statewide list of available affordable housing for rental or
for sale. So perhaps again, there's a State board or commission already working on that, that
issue. So we'd be glad to work together with your Committee or with the Housing Committee,
Corp. Counsel or the Administration and keep them up to date on the State Housing Task Force.
Thank you very much.

CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mr. Arakawa. I think for clarification, what Mr. Mayer is
asking for is a list of the people that are looking for housing not necessarily the resources. That's
what he's worried about. He'd like to see a master list of all the people that are looking for
housing and so that's kind of a, you know, separate thing.
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MR. ARAKAWA: Oh, okay. I'm sorry. I misunderstood. What we're looking at is a list of available
units so we can match it up with--so we can match that State list with your list. Okay. Thank
you.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, questions or comments? Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And Dave, thank you for being here. I appreciate, you know, so
all of these that you have given to us, you've given us the particular chapter that you referenced
to, the page, and the particular item that you're referring to, and that's the sheet you gave us
here?
MR. ARAKAWA: Correct, yes, for the record.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: 'Cause I know you were reading a whole bunch of things, but this
is what you specifically were asking us to take a look at?
MR. ARAKAWA: Correct. I'm sorry, I should have incorporated that, clearly incorporated my
reference. You're correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no, no, I kinda knew where you were going, but I just -MR. ARAKAWA: Sony.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --want to make sure that I wasn't confused along with other
Members. Okay, so thank you, at least I know what this means and what you're, what you guys
are bringing forward at this point in time, Mr. Arakawa. So thank you very much, and thank you
for your help. And I think if we all start working together and you just mentioned that, that's the
one lacking in our governmental system is the State has their thing, the County has theirs, the
Fed...but if we all started to work together, I think we accomplish a lot and it costs a lot less
also. So thank you for help. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair would like to note the attendance of Member White. Good afternoon. Any
further questions for Mr. Arakawa? Seeing none, Mr. Arakawa thank you so much for being
here, and thank you for your list.
MR. ARAKAWA: Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair appreciates the written testimony -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: One, one last?
CHAIR BAISA: --it makes it easy for us. Mr. Couch'?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Real quick. You have this available. Can you e-mail that to us?
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MR. ARAKAWA: Sure, I'll e-mail it in a soft copy. Who...who do you want me to e-mail--each
Council member or...
CHAIR BAISA: Staff can help you with that.
MR. ARAKAWA: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Hamman, would you, would you give him instructions?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, thank you very much.
MR. ARAKAWA: Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. We have one more testifier signed up, Sarah McLane. If people are
feeling like they wanna testify, would you please do that so that we know what we're dealing
with here? Good afternoon.
MS. MCLANE: Hi, I'm Sarah McLane. I just wanted to make a brief comment that I think it's actually
perfectly okay for the County to have a Wetlands Policy. Many other counties have similar
policies and having specific examples of how you would deal with certain situations like for
example what's happening in North Kihei that wetland there. That would be great to have
something to refer to when people are trying to make land use decisions and other things like
that. So I would like to comment on that. I actually had a question. Previously, I came and
testified to the fact that the Maui Nui Marine Resource Council just finished our Reef Recovery
Plan and there was a Reef Recovery Plan actually referenced in the Heritage Resources Section
of the Plan. Let's see, it's on Page 2-36 in the draft. It's under the Implementing Actions, under
Policy No. 2, Part d, I guess, Implement a Reef Protection Restoration Plan. Originally, you
guys had actually cited the name of our plan, and then when you look in the chart changes when
it's crossed off, but then there's a comment that says, cite the recently adopted plan, reword as
follows, support the implementation of our quoted plan. So I guess I was just wondering are
you, are you gonna support our plan or are you supporting a general plan to do reef protection
restoration? It was just a little unclear for us.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. McLane.
MS. MCLANE: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: We'll look into that when we get there.
MS. MCLANE: Okay.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
MS. MCLANE: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you. Is there anyone else
who would like to testify? That's the last person that I have. Is that it? Members, seeing nobody
coming forward, the Chair, without objections, will close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
. END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . . .
CHAIR BAISA: Members, let's dig in. The Committee Staff and the Planning Department have
worked together to incorporate all of the Committee's revisions to the Introduction, Chapters 1
through 7 and Chapter 10 of the Draft Maui Island Plan, and other nonsubstantive revisions. By
correspondence dated September 27, 2012, I transmitted this revised version of those portions of
the Draft Maui Island Plan that we will be considering today with the revisions noted in track
changes and a clean version incorporating the revisions. We will also consider the cover pages,
Table of Contents, Acknowledgements, Work Cited, and the definitions contained in
Appendix A of the Draft Maui Island Plan. These sections are located in the white binder
entitled, Maui Island Plan, dated December 2009. Because Staff focused primarily on
incorporating the Committee's substantive changes, there may still be other nonsubstantive
revisions that Staff will take care of before the Council considers the Committee's final
recommendation. So we are going to proceed as follows: The Chair is going to entertain a
motion for each proposed chapter of the Draft Maui Island Plan and we'll start with the
Introduction and just proceed through all of the sections one-by—one, and we'll just go forward
that way and see how far we can go today. The Chair intends that this meeting will not be longer
than 4:30 today. So Mr. Couch, if you could just help us by starting off?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. I move to approve the chapter, the Introduction
Chapter in its entirety.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I second the motion.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino. Any comments or
questions? Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, just...first of all, we, unfortunately I don't see any page
numbers on the clean version.
CHAIR BAISA: That's not...
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's only for the Intro and Chapter 1 as far as I can tell.
CHAIR BAISA: Are they in the subsequent pages?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah. So look in about the fourth page in called, Maui Countywide Policy
Plan.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's on the very top. No. 20 talks about technical reference maps. I believe we
talked about diagrams instead of maps and just wanna check with the Department and
Corporation Counsel as far as where we were on that?
CHAIR BAISA: Who wants to take that, that matter up? By the way, Chair also wants to note the
presence of Simone Bosco from the Planning Department. Thank you, Simone. You're part of
this group. Mr. Spence, you wanna answer or you want us give it to Corp. Counsel? John?
John Summers, please?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. I know we had a quite a lengthy discussion about maps and diagrams,
and I recall specifically that there were two maps that we converted to diagrams to leave in the
document. Those are in the Infrastructure Chapter. As I recall, the Committee had then asked
that the remaining maps, those listed here under Item 20 be removed from the document and
placed in the technical studies or listed as technical reference maps. I don't recall that the name
of those maps or diagrams be changed, just that they be removed from the plan so that there
would be no policy effect or confusion about the role of the plans.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, different recollection, but maybe...I think that's fine.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: On that one, yeah, if, if we're okay with that. As long they're in the back and
not regulatory that's...
CHAIR BAISA: Members, you heard the question, the answer is, everybody, okay? I see all nodding
of the head, good. Mr. Couch, go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, and by the way it looks like you've, you know, this is a technical issue,
but you talked about...you've got the ability to do italics and bold, right? So for emphasis, my
request on the very next page, on Plan Format and Organization, that paragraph, there's a
sentence about the fifth sentence, sixth sentence in, that says, "Both goals and objectives are
intended to be guidelines and should not be construed as regulations". Can we have that bold,
italics, and underlined?
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, screaming red.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Please?
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I'll let other Members 'cause mine are further down.
CHAIR BAISA: Sure. Members, any further questions or comments that you'd like to insert at this
time? Seeing none, Mr. Couch, go ahead.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: One last thing. Mr. Mayer mentioned it, and I also have it in my thing on the
page right after, right above 1970 to 2000 the real estate boom and its impact on Maui landscape.
Right above there there's a sentence that talks about population and it's 2005 numbers, and if we
can get 2000--actually 2006 numbers?
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Excuse me, Chair. What, what page is that? The pages are
numbered. You try look at...they're small, it's very small over there...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: The clean...on the clean version?
CHAIR BAISA: We'll be -COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: The one we have, this one.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No.
CHAIR BAISA: --we'll be putting it up on the board.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: The other one isn't numbered.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Clean version.
COUNCILMEMBER CARROLL: Oh, the clean version.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah. If you guys will look up on the wall it might help you. We need that in kupuna
font, but you know, it'll be great. Maybe easier than flipping through the pages.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Just, just a reference to that for the Staff to change it to 2010 numbers.
CHAIR BAISA: Staff? Everybody got that?
MR. SUMMERS: Yes, we can do that.

-16-

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
October 4, 2012

CHAIR BAISA: Those are the kinds of things that I think we just agree are good to do. If anybody has
an objection, please let me know. Otherwise, I will assume we're moving along as a group here.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No objection.
CHAIR BAISA: Seeing no objections, I think we're okay. Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's it for me, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Anybody else? Any further comments on the Introductory section? Seeing none, all
those in favor say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carries. We'll mark it seven "ayes" and two Members
excused, Member Hokama and Member Pontanilla.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED.
CHAIR BAISA: Moving on. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to approve Chapter 1 in its entirety, and again, I don't
have page numbers on that one.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Member Victorino to approve
Chapter 1. Any, any amendments, changes, comments? Chapter 1 is the chapter on population.
Mr. Couch?
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, on page, on the page that starts with the Goals and Objectives,
under Population--goal--Objective 1 where it has Policies and Implementing Actions. I believe
in the Ramseyered version, the Staff requested that we consider moving that up--Number "c" up
to an actual policy. Staff, can you talk to us on that?
CHAIR BAISA: Planning? I'm just gonna call on Planning and you decide which one of you will
handle it. I know you handle different things.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I believe it's on the Ramseyered version it's Page 1-15.
MR. SUMMERS: Okay, actually the action that we thought should...the action that we thought should
be moved up is "c", it's an Implementing Action that starts with the word, "support funding".
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
MR. SUMMERS: Yeah, that's correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Do you want that moved up into an Action?
MR. SUMMERS: Up to a Policy.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I'm sorry, yes, I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, that's what I thought you said.
CHAIR BAISA: Could you read that please, Mr. Summers, for the benefit of the people that don't have
the papers'?
MR. SUMMERS: Sure. This is Implementing Action "c", under Objective 1, and it reads as follows:
Support funding for transportation, housing, healthcare, recreation and social service programs
that help those with special needs, including the elderly and disabled.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Could we just move that to Policy and make that the "d"? I move
to move "c" from Implementing Actions to "d" as a Policy.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Couch. Any discussion on the
motion? Seeing none, all those in favor, say, "aye".
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COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no". Motion carries.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, the Staff...we just got passed out Staff's suggestions on some
of these.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We missed, I'm sorry, I missed the introduction, but it's all, it looks like a...
CHAIR BAISA: If it's nonsubstantive not to worry -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, it's nonsubstantive.
CHAIR BAISA: --because at the end, the Chair is going to ask for your permission to allow Staff to
make nonsubstantive revisions.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So my question is to the Staff, is there anything in Chapter 1 on this list that
they think is nonsubstantive that they can't handle on their own?
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CHAIR BAISA: That would be an excellent question.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That is substantive. That is substantive.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I'm sorry, that is substantive that you can...
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. I think we're comfortable with all of this. We just...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: They're all nonsubstantive.
MR. SUMMERS: We just wanted you to be aware of it.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. That's fine.
CHAIR BAISA: So, you know, we will do that at the very end of our work today, but I want that
understanding among the Members. Are you guys comfortable nonsubstantive we'll let Staff
handle it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I have no problem with that.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And also the question is, is that...does that stand for this whole document or
should we go chapter by chapter?
MR. SUMMERS: That's correct. I mean the main thing is we're highlighting the comments and
changes in the document where we felt in some cases there...it could be construed there was a
change in meaning and we wanted to make sure that the Members were aware of that.
CHAIR BAISA: What we're...Mr. Summers -MR. SUMMERS: Yes?
CHAIR BAISA: --what we're looking for is, do we as a body need to make policy changes? If it's
wording, if you're putting into different wording the direction and ideas we agreed to, we're
okay.
MR. SUMMERS: That's correct. These are primarily housekeeping measures.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
MR. SUMMERS: There are a couple instances, for instance we had a testifier suggest that a policy be
added to support this bikeway plan. That was included in this draft --20-
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CHAIR BAISA: Good.
MR. SUMMERS: --and we just wanted to make sure that the Members knew about that because it
wasn't specifically voted on. So we've got maybe one or two of those.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Then, Madam Chair, if I, I can ask the Staff to bring those up that you think
are important for us to look at right then and there.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, as we, as we go through the chapter, if you look at your stuff, if there's something
in there that you feel is substantive that we need to act on, would you please let us know? That
way we'll proceed in an orderly fashion, okay. Okay, we were on Chapter 1. Is there
anything...I heard you say, no, Mr. Summers?
MR. SUMMERS: Yeah, that's correct.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, a testifier talked about Table 1-4.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That was removed on the...in the Ramseyer version if you look at 1-4 there's a
table removed. Can the Department talk to us about that?
CHAIR BAISA: Department, if you could answer Mr. Couch please?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And it's the table for the community plan area populations.
MR. SUMMERS: Yes, that's a table that just aggregates the island's population, the community plan
areas. That's the forecasted population out to 2030. The Staff is working on those numbers so
we would like to include that table once we're able to get those numbers produced for you.
CHAIR BAISA: We're in agreement, Members? I think that's a good...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So the table goes back in then?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I think we may need a motion on that, Madam Chair, because it's a-CHAIR BAISA: I don't think so.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It's not here. He's saying that when it's done he'll bring it to us
and add it in. Okay, you're not going to add something that's not completed yet.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well, it's completed. It's just not accurate.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, you know, the Chair doesn't feel that, that's a big deal. We want to include
current information in the plan wherever we can get it. Can we agree to that?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yep.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: There's no point in having outdated stuff if we can get updated, you know, because we
need to update. By the time anybody looks at this again, how many years will have gone by? If
the fate of this is like the fate of the old one I'm really worried. I will definitely not be around
when that happens on this earth.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --I don't think so.
CHAIR BAISA: No, but it's really true. You know, we want to have the most current information that
we can have in here. Let's do the best we can and provide the best information. I think we all
wanna go there. Okay, Mr. Couch, I think we have our method now.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, that's it for Chapter 1.
CHAIR BAISA: Anything else on Chapter 1? Seeing none, all those in favor, say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no". Motion carries. Again, seven "ayes", and two members excused,
Member Hokama and Member Pontanilla.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.
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MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to approve Chapter 2, Pages 2-1 through 2-51 in its
entirety.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair, I second the motion.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino. Planning Department,
anything you wanna call to our attention in here? Mr. Summers?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. There was testimony related to this Reef Restoration Plan, and I would
note that we did have an action that calls for the implementation of a Reef Restoration and
Recovery Plan in the Coastal Hazards element, but I would note that, that study is in a draft form
at this time, and we had initially made it a comment to include that and we'd had some
discussion, and there were some concern about referencing...referencing that study because it is
in a draft form. So we did make a comment and clarify that, because it was in the Ramseyered
version that was sent from Council Services Staff and posted on the, on the web.
CHAIR BAISA: So your recommendation is not to put it in 'cause it's a draft at this time?
MR. SUMMERS: Well, it is unusual to reference a draft product.
CHAIR BAISA: Corp. Counsel, any comment from you'?
MR. HOPPER: I think Mr. Summers is correct. I mean, if it's not in final form then, I mean, I wouldn't
see a reason in drafting it. If there was a need in the future to either amend the plan or to adopt
the plan in some method by ordinance that could be done. But if there's a draft and the
Department's not confident in the finality of the document then that's something that, you know,
I think is a legitimate concern.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Summers, the Chair has a question in regard to that draft, do we have any idea
when that draft will be in its final form? Is it going to be weeks, months?
MR. SUMMERS: We can get that information for you.
CHAIR BAISA: The reason I'm asking is, if it is a draft, in a draft form, we still have time, because you
know we're gonna...this is just the beginning of the final process. There will be this review and
then there's gonna be a public hearing and there's gonna being couple readings. So if it were to
become final by then, we could add it before we're done. Would that make sense?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And
let you answer the question, then I have a question in
the same line, but Mr. Summers, you wanna answer Madam Chair's question?
CHAIR BAISA: He did, yeah.
MR. SUMMERS: Yes, yes, we can work on that and get you some information on when that'll be
completed. I know it's close to completion, it's...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So Mr. Summers and Madam Chair, this is the same plan that, that
young lady was talking about?
MR. SUMMERS: That's correct.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, so that's the plan we're referring to and that it's only in
its -CHAIR BAISA: Draft.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --draft form. So it's not a completed plan at this time?
CHAIR BAISA: And according to everything I'm getting, it will be finished in time for us to include it
before the end.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Okay, so I just wanna make sure because if it's done and
we could include it, fine. If not...
CHAIR BAISA: If it's not, it's not, but I think we'll make it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Please put that on the list of things that we have to take care of, okay?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Actually I'm very impressed how well the Staff keeps track of all these things we give
them. Okay.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Madam Chair, thank you. And actually because, because this is a
general type of a plan, it really doesn't bother me that there is no specific plan recognized other
than the direction to implement a plan. So at this point for myself, Madam Chair, it really
doesn't bother me that there is no specific reference.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And I concur with the Chair as this is a General Plan, so we make sure we
implement a plan, doesn't matter whose it is at this moment.
CHAIR BAISA: At this moment.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yep.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Further discussion about this chapter? Mr. Summers, anything else substantive
or Mr. Spence, that you guys want us to pay attention to?
MR. SPENCE: Madam Chair, just a couple of things. One is on--and I'm looking at the Ramseyered
version because that one has page numbers and...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: This one has page numbers too.
CHAIR BAISA: If it works better in the Ramseyered version, the Chair really doesn't care.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, clean is fine now we all have...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, numbers in clean version now, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, so we're in numbers now in the clean version. So we can use the clean, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Go ahead.
MR. SPENCE: On Page 2-13, Number "d".
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
MR. SPENCE: It refers consultation to the Aha Moku Council, and I bring this up for the Committee
for...just for your consideration. The Aha Moku Council is supposed to be advising DLNR and
the Land Board. I'm a little bit concerned about opening the door to a...a body that is specific
under law what its duties are, opening it up to other authority that is not under law.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam, oh that's alright. Well, he was going. You can let Don
go first. I'll go after.
CHAIR BAISA: I suspect Mr. -MR. SPENCE: And I don't...I apologize, I don't remember the discussion that we had with...
CHAIR BAISA: --I think, I think Mr. Couch can share some information we picked up on Molokai.
Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yes, the Ahu...Aha Moku Council is a DLNR-based, I mean, it advises the
DLNR. However, we do say or similar advisory council. I guess the question...
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: And when appropriate.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: When appropriate.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And when appropriate. So I guess the question to Corp. Counsel is, does this
say it's gotta be a...I mean, that we have to use the Ahu, Aha Moku Council. And by similar
council, what does that mean?
MR. HOPPER: Well, the...this provision...
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Spence, if you can get close to your mic, please? A little hard to hear.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Mr. Hopper.
CHAIR BAISA: Oh, Mr. Hopper or whoever's talking.
MR. HOPPER: Thank you. Yes, I will, Madam Chair. This section does say, council...it says to
include, and among the thing it includes is consultation with the Aha Moku Council. So if that
council was not, if that council was not contacted as...again, it's a consultation and it doesn't
mean that the...that this plan would have to implement recommendations by that council, but it
does appear to say that that this consultation would be a requirement or at least to say that, that
the developing the plan would be to include that consultation. So I mean, that that does appear to
state that the, that the plan when developed will include consultation with that particular council.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
MR. HOPPER: Of course, if they don't exist or if they're, you know, I'm not sure...or, or if they decide
to not provide comments, I mean, that's not something that obviously this body could force them
to do, but that's...this does seem to say they will be consulted.
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CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, thank you. And I think we had a long discussion on this
and we encouraging that. But then we put the, when appropriate at the end for that specific
reason, when appropriate because that's...we knew they were a State...you know, DLNR, but
you know, we felt like including 'em when appropriate. You know, and I think that gives us
enough leeway to leave it in to make sure that they are consulted when appropriate. You know,
and we also put similar advisory councils because that was opening a door for various entities
out there that may exist, that may wanna give us some mana'o and some information that will
help us make better plans. So I don't see a reason to take it out 'cause again, we have covered,
when appropriate. So I don't know, Corp. Counsel, you know, what is your take on that? I'm
sorry, Madam Chair, through your, your blessing, of course.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hopper?
MR. HOPPER: Perhaps to clarify, and I'm not saying that that's not a correct reading but just to clarify
to take out any ambiguity perhaps you could have something to the effect that consultation with
appropriate advisory councils which may include the Aha Moku Council. Something like that.
CHAIR BAISA: I kinda like that language.
MS. HAMMAN: Madam Chair? Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes?
MS. HAMMAN: If Staff could just provide some clarification? Act 212 was passed in 2007, and
actually did not establish an Aha Moku Council. It was an advisory committee to the Legislature
on the best practices for enacting or establishing an Aha Moku Council. As far as I could tell
from my research, there hasn't been such a council that's been established.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: That is correct.
MS. HAMMAN: However, in 2012, there was Act 288 that established the Aha Moku Advisory
Committee, and they are advisory only to the Board of Land and Natural Resources. So I don't
know that it would ever be appropriate the way the law is written to consult with them. There
may be other similar entities out there that I'm not aware of, but just to provide some
clarification.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And Madam Chair, and thank you for that clarification, and I'm
not saying that we have to. This is exactly where I'm leading with this is if your language that
was just stated I think may be more appropriate, I like that language. And I move to accept that
language -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --as changed, and if they'd put it up then that way we get 'em.
CHAIR BAISA: Could we, could we hear that suggestion, that language again, Mr. Hopper, please so
we can put it up on the board?
MR. HOPPER: Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: And by the way, we do have a motion by Mr. Victorino to use that language, seconded
by Mr. Couch.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
MR. HOPPER: I believe it was, and historic resources to include, and No. 3 would be, "consultation
with appropriate advisory councils which may include the Aha Moku Council". And I think that,
that's the suggestion. Just as a note as far as the jurisdiction of that council, I mean, there can be
a request for them to review, it would be voluntary. If they do not have any authority to review
that plan or decline to review that plan that still wouldn't necessarily affect the validity of the
plan. The bigger question as far as what Ms. Hamman brought out is do you want that group
specifically mentioned here? That's, that's more of a policy issue.
MS. HAMMAN: And if Staff could get the language again? I'm sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: If you could please repeat that again slowly, Mr. Hopper, please?
MR. HOPPER: Consultation with appropriate advisory councils which may include the Aha Moku
Council.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And leave in, when appropriate.
MR. HOPPER: And you could, you could...
CHAIR BAISA: When appropriate, I like the, when appropriate.
MR. HOPPER: Yes, correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Leave that in, yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Mr. Maker of the Motion, are you happy with that language?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I think that's more, more to what we need. Yeah, I think
that works better all around.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And I just wanna reiterate what Ms. Hamman said is that there is no real
council yet. It's still...there's an advisory board at this moment and there may or may not be a
council in several years from what we heard on Molokai.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct. Chair's aware of it. I heard it on our visit to Molokai from the OHA lady that
was there speaking. So this is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further discussion? Simone?
MS. BOSCO: Good afternoon, Members. I just want to bring to your attention that there are four
housekeeping items on the table that we handed out today. Comments CE7, CE8, CE 15, and
CE16, they're in the margins. Bring it to your attention because they haven't formally actually
made it into the document. If you would like to review them, I can walk you through it. It's up
to you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, yeah, before we go onto that -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Move to approve.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --can we finish this one?
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, let's finish what we're doing here.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair again, consulting with the appropriate advisory
councils which may include the Aha Moku Council. I don't see why we need, when appropriate
`cause we just said, consulting with appropriate advisories. So would you say we need it, when
appropriate after that?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, if the appropriate one is, is it the right council, if we even need to do it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. That's too many. Yeah, okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair is gonna call for a very short recess so I can confer with Member Victorino.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: So we'll be in recess for just a little while, don't leave. . . (gavel). . .
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RECESS:

2:31 p.m.

RECONVENE:

2:38 p.m.

CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel). . . Will the meeting please come back to order. Thank you very much for
that opportunity for us to consult with Staff so that we could get some wording. Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, thank you, Madam Chair. I will if you want me withdraw
the other one and make a new motion?
CHAIR BAISA: Would you please? I think it be cleaner.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I withdraw my motion and then make a new motion so that
No. or what's that No. 3 would read, "Consultation with Native Hawaiian advisory bodies when
appropriate".
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Couch.
Further discussion?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And Madam Chair, just so that there's clarification, this now gives
us the opportunity or gives other groups an opportunity to come and if we want consultation like
some Members have mentioned, we can ask, they can provide consultation. It's not limited to
any one particular Native Hawaiian advisory body.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So I think it covers the gamut at this point. Thank you
Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you Mr. Victorino. Further questions? Seeing none, all those in favor, say,
"aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no". Motion carries. We have seven "ayes", and two Members excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
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ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.
MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Planning, further things that we need to...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We still have stuff on this page that...coming up.
MS. HAMMAN: Madam Chair, before you move on, there are other references throughout this chapter
to Aha Moku Council, so the Committee can look at them individually if you would like or you
can instruct Staff to make similar changes that the Committee just approved today.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's why on the next part, under Policies, "c", it has on the third
line...
CHAIR BAISA: Page?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: "C", "c" like in cat.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, on the third line it says, "are reviewed and commented upon
the Office of Hawaiian Affairs (OHA), Aha Moku Council or similar advisory councils". So I
would like to move to take out, Aha Moku Council through similar advisory councils and add as
we just did, Hawaiian advisory bodies. You went so fast now I lost it. The same wording as we
did on the previous one, if I may, Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion. We need a second.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Second for discussion.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Cochran. We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by
Ms. Cochran. Discussion?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So again to me, this also include...is inclusive of all Native, okay,
whatever it was, Native Hawaiian advisory bodies, okay I think that's the wording, if I'm
correct.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And so this would be inclusive of all of them. You know, we're
not limiting to any one particular group.
CHAIR BAISA: Also, we're not sure what will develop in the future, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: In the future, yes, yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further discussion? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. No, I just wanted comment from Department or
Corporation Counsel if need be at this point with the changes here.
CHAIR BAISA: If we what, I'm sorry?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Just wanted comments from Department or Corporation Counsel, if
needed at this point with the change here that Mr. Victorino is proposing on this? Is there any
comment or problems with that?
MR. HOPPER: Madam Chair, I think the Committee is free to reference whichever bodies it would like
consulted or not so I think that's a policy issue at this point.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Corp. Counsel. Ms. Cochran, you okay?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Yeah, that's fine.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, any further question or comments? Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. Just want to call to the Members' attention another
testifier who handed us a big table of stuff, something about Chapter 2, Page 2-13. Personally, I
will not make a motion, but if somebody else wants to.
CHAIR BAISA: What, what? I'm having a hard time following you. Can you...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: This table.
CHAIR BAISA: When you refer to stuff would you please kinda identify it 'cause we have a lot of
paper.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Mr. Arakawa. The Arakawa.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, and he said?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I'm just calling to the Members' attention if somebody wants to make a
motion. I'm not going to.
CHAIR BAISA: Seeing none, okay. Okay. But we do have a motion on the floor by Mr. Victorino, did
we solve that?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, we haven't voted on that one yet.
CHAIR BAISA: That's right. We haven't voted.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Can we wait, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Sorry.
CHAIR BAISA: Let's close one issue before we get into another. We're gonna be totally messed up.
All those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no". Motion carries. Seven "ayes", two members excused.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I'm fine.
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CHAIR BAISA: You're okay? Alright. Furthermore, Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Madam Chair, on Mr. Arakawa's paper, his reference to Page 2-13 is
Heritages Resources, Shoreline Reefs and Nearshore Waters. I could not find on Page 2-13 what
his sheet is referring to. So I'm just wondering whether the, the document that they were
working from is the same as the one that we're working from.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good question.
CHAIR BAISA: Did Mr. Arakawa go home? Mr. Arakawa, could you please come and clarify for us?
Thank you for staying.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, while he's coming up, it, the bottom -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: The Ramseyer form, yeah?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --well, the bottom, it's says, develop and adopt a Heritage Management Plan,
we just did that.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: He's asking that we delete that policy and action, so...
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, well, let's, let's see. Your question was you didn't know what document he was
using?
MR. ARAKAWA: I believe the map was...
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Arakawa, would you state your name please for the record?
MR. ARAKAWA: Oh, Dave Arakawa, Dave Arakawa on behalf of the Land Use Research Foundation.
I think that, that map, the Cultural Scenic Resources Policy Map was removed as I think
Mr. Summers talked about earlier. Those maps were put on the side or in the back as a technical
reference document rather than an actual, I think you folks call it a diagram or something like
that now. So you folks only left in two maps, the infrastructure ones, and you put the other ones
behind, right?
CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
MR. ARAKAWA: So because it was removed from the actual legal part or the part that is actually
gonna be part of the law, we felt that, that should be removed also because the map is just a
technical reference document and it's not part of the law. That was the comment. So you're
gonna find...the map would be in the back along with those other maps there.
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: But my concern is that you reference Page 2-13.
MR. ARAKAWA: Okay, I must have had a...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Actually if you look at "d" and what we just worked on -VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --that's it. That's what he's referring to, what we just worked on,
2-13, d. The clean version.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay, but the recommendation is to -CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --delete. So anyway I don't understand what the request is. I'll pass.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Arakawa.
MR. ARAKAWA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And Mr. Arakawa, wait one more question.
CHAIR BAISA: Oh, Mr. Victorino, sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Real quickly, what was the name of...so I'm going to use your...I
can use your name, not your name, David Arakawa, but the entity?
MR. ARAKAWA: Land Use...LURF, LURF, L U R F.
CHAIR BAISA: And that stands for?
MR. ARAKAWA: Land Use Research Foundation.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. ARAKAWA: So we don't have to say Arakawa because there's another person over here named
Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, right.
CHAIR BAISA: We can, we can use LURF.
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MR. ARAKAWA: Okay, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. LURF.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, Mr. LURF. Okay, got you. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you.
MR. ARAKAWA: Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Further questions? Seeing none...yes, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I believe the Staff had some comments.
MS. BOSCO: Thank you, Member Couch. CE7 was a comment made by the Planning Department's
Staff. We noted, as well as Council Services noted, that Objective 3 on Page 2-13 of the
Ramseyered version actually dropped off For some reason the record does not reflect the
original Objective 3, although we did forward that to the Committee originally. So we note that
Objective 2 and 3 are actually the exact same language. So we wanna clarify the record now and
move to accept the correct language for Objective 3 which reads, "Enhance the island's historic,
archaeological, and cultural resources", and that's on Page 2-13.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So that should be...
CHAIR BAISA: Chair needs a motion.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So move, Madam Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino to accept that suggestion, and Mr. Couch
seconded it.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, Madam Chair?
MS. HAMMAN: Can Staff have the language again?
CHAIR BAISA: It's on the sheet. "Enhance the island's historic, archaeological, and cultural
resources".
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Was that the original Objective 3?
MS. BOSCO: That is the original Objective 3 -CHAIR BAISA: It's the original.
MS. BOSCO: --that we...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So that was a misprint?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
MS. BOSCO: It was a misprint, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Do we need a motion for misprints? I mean...
MS. BOSCO: According to Council Services we should clarify that for the record.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good, okay. That's fine. That's fine. I'm good.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, 'cause Objective 2 and 3 were the same things, so 3 was mislabeled.
CHAIR BAISA: Sometimes faster we just do it, instead of trying to wonder whether we should or we
shouldn't. Doing it more is better than not doing it. Okay, further discussion? All those in
favor, say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.

CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carries. Seven "ayes", two Members excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
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EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.
MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Any...Ms. Bosco, go ahead.
MS. BOSCO: Please, I have three other minor ones.
CHAIR BAISA: I know you had more. Go ahead.
MS. BOSCO: On the very next page, the Policy "a" which currently reads, "Identify sites on State and
National Register of Historic Places". We would like to recommend revising that to be more
clear to state, "Identify and pursue the listing of properties and sites on the State and National
Register of Historic Places".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So move, Madam Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Couch. And you heard
Ms. Bosco's explanation. Any questions, comments? Seeing none, all those in favor say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carries. Seven "ayes", two members excused.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Bosco?
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MS. BOSCO: Thank you. The last two in this Chapter for us refer to comments, CE15 on Page 2-66
and on the same page, CE16. Essentially we are requesting that the Policy "i" is actually an
Action. So we'd like to move that to the Action section. And for CE16, Action "b" is actually a
Policy statement. So we'd like to move that to the Policy section.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So Madam Chair, I'll make a motion for the first one to make that
change.
CHAIR BAISA: You can make the two together if you want.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, they're two different items. It's okay? Okay, make 'em all
together then. I make a motion to accept the two changes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Couch. Any discussion?
Seeing none, all those in favor, say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"? Motion carries.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: And that is Chapter...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair?
- 39 -

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

October 4, 2012

CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Just for the Members' information, the LURF handout proposes...wow, ten
more changes in Chapter 2.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Whoa.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And again, just for the Members' information.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Anybody wanna propose any of those changes? Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Madam Chair, the challenge I'm having is I can't match up what they're
pointing out to the page number that they're referencing. So I've looked at three of them now
and I can't match them up. So...
CHAIR BAISA: Chair is of the opinion that these changes from LURF are changes from LURF, and I
think we should take a look at them. And if anybody feels so moved to recommend them then
we'll try to figure out where they are and deal with them. If we wanna just look at them and say
okay, we understand, but you know, we've already done what we're doing then that's the way
it's gonna be.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I would appreciate if Mr. Arakawa could come back up and explain to
us how he's...how we can reference what he's referring to at least for one or two items if the
Chair doesn't have an objection to that.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Arakawa? Can you help Mr. White, please?
MR. ARAKAWA: Yes, I'd like to help in any way possible. What I'll do is...you folks...can you
folks...you folks have to go and vote on this 'cause I'm in the process of going through it and
trying to match it up with...I got a copy, another copy from the desk outside, of Chapter 2. So
I'll try and match it up. I hope this...this what I have in my hand is...I think it's a...it's the same
copy that you have. Apparently I wasn't working off of the same, same page numbers that you
folks had and so I apologize. So I'll try and -COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: That just means that we gave you a different copy.
MR. ARAKAWA: No, no, no, it's probably my fault. It's definitely my fault, so I apologize. So,
I...you know, I can go back...right now in fact, I was going back and forth trying to identify the
correct page numbers so...
CHAIR BAISA: Can we just kinda get this going here?
MR. ARAKAWA: Yes.
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CHAIR BAISA: Okay, let's go.
MR. ARAKAWA: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: If you could do what you, what you have done? And then we'll just continue.
MR. ARAKAWA: Okay, because of the comment about the, the maps, I was looking at on Page 2,
Item 8 for the reference to the sensitive lands map and I thought I saw on Page 65, 2-65, such a
reference. I apologize.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: There's no 2-65.
MR. ARAKAWA: Huh?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: We don't have 2-65. We go to 51.
MR. ARAKAWA: Oh, track changes. I'm...you know, I apologize. I'm working on the track changes
document. I apologize. No wonder. I'm sorry. I apologize, all of these are gonna be off 'cause I
working off a track changes document. I apologize.
CHAIR BAISA: Well, you know, time is of the essence here unfortunately. So, if we want to consider
their changes, Members, we're gonna have to stop and deal with each one. What is your
pleasure?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, if we can have the Department take a look and see if what their
concerns are? What their comments are on each of these?
CHAIR BAISA: Department'?
MR. SUMMERS: Well, just looking at Item No. 8, the Department actually has a comment on that
item.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Can we start from Item No. 2 and go down? If you agree with it, no...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Some of them seem, Madam Chair, as they may not be necessary
because the comments are that these are already--it's unnecessary because it's already included
in the SMA process. Well, you know, if...I don't want to take the time to go back and take out
stuff that we're already doing.
CHAIR BAISA: Well, this is where the Chair is at. Because we don't have, you know, the right
information, we gotta cross-index, whatever, do we want to spend the time to go through this
whole list at this point?
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COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Well, my feeling is if it's something that we're just deleting because it's
duplicated somewhere else, I don't care about that.
CHAIR BAISA: I don't either, but I don't know how the other Members feel.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: If it's something that's creating a problem that we may not have
understood the first time through then I'd like to, I'd like to hear about that and...
CHAIR BAISA: Well, why don't we let the Planning, Planning folks comment on these issues and tell
us, do we stop and look for them or are they just, you know, comments and we move on?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Would it be, since it's a close time for a mid-afternoon break have them look
at it for 10 minutes while we're at break and then come back with a recommendation?
CHAIR BAISA: Can they do it in 10 minutes?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I think so.
CHAIR BAISA: Got pages of stuff.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: They can do anything in 10 minutes.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: One, two, three, four, okay, you got four pages. I guess you each take one. Okay, we
will take our break and we'll try to deal with this when we get back. The Chair is gonna give
you 10 minutes. Please do not make it 15 or 20. Meeting is in recess. . . . (gavel).. .
RECESS:

2:56 p.m.

RECONVENE:

3:12 p.m.

CHAIR BAISA: . . . (gavel). . . Will the meeting please come back to order? We're looking at
Chapter 2. Planning, comments?
MR. SPENCE: Yes, Madam Chair, before the break what we were doing was looking over what the
Land Use Research Foundation was...their submittal and there was questions among the
Members and so you had directed Staff to take a look and see if there was anything that really
stands out. I only have one thing for Chapter 2. The rest of them, they're later on in other
chapters.
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CHAIR BAISA: That's fine if you can handle that one thing?
MR. SPENCE: Yes, you bet. That would be on the clean version, Page 2-33, the...and under
Implementing Actions, No. "a", Develop and implement an integrated nearshore water quality
management program to develop SAMPs, not SMA, but SAMPs for sensitive marine watershed
resources. I know we, we removed the map for this partially 'cause we were unclear of the
ultimate effect that it was going to have. The...I believe I pretty much understand what the
SAMP is for, but I know that there's other efforts within the County, say Public Works to, to
deal more with the drainage issues and runoff issues that are taking place in the mauka areas. I
don't think this particular, this particular implementing action is necessary, but that's certainly
up to the Members.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, you've heard Mr. Spence. Does anybody wanna propose any action?
Seeing none...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Can, can he clarify that just a little bit more? What's the, what's your
concern?
MR. SPENCE: It's to...when it's...it calls for another plan that is duplicative of other efforts that other
functions that are already taking place within the County, say with Public Works with their
comprehensive drainage plans. I know they're, they're doing some of that on the west side and
some of that on the, you know, in Kihei. The thing is, is that it becomes another...it will become
another regulatory layer. We have plenty already. So now we're gonna have an SAMP so when,
you know, we're trying to resolve say for instance, the issues with SMA permits just in Kihei,
somebody having to go through a big process for say building an ohana. Now we're gonna add
another layer, we're gonna have a SAMP that somehow they're gonna have to deal with that as
well. And you know, it's...one it's, I think it's duplicative, but I just don't think it's necessary
for...to be putting that in.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So you're talking about "a" and "c"?
MR. SPENCE: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Well, before we go much further, Madam Chair, we have...well, we were
gonna...the Staff was gonna deal with Aha Moku, anywhere there's Aha Moku, right?
CHAIR BAISA: Correct. Correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right, okay. So that, this would be No. 3 would be one of those places?
CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So you're asking us to remove that as a layer?
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MR. SPENCE: Yes, I would prefer that we don't add another layer or call in this plan to add another
layer. There's nothing to prevent us...if this isn't included in this plan, there's nothing to
prevent us should the need arise to include some other planning mechanism. Removing it is very
or leaving it in there is very specific, you will do this. And I don't think there's an established
need to add another regulatory layer.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I'd like Mr. Hopper's opinion on the fact that is this, as the
language...if it's left in would that add another layer? Is this regulatory, is this something that
must happen and therefore, add another layer of...
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Hopper?
MR. HOPPER: Well, Madam Chair, whether these are adopted by amendments to existing, you know,
perhaps SMA Rules or ordinances, I mean, it does appear to say that a integrated nearshore water
quality management program would include Special Area Management Plans for sensitive
marine/watershed resources. So that would as with many of the policies of the plan express an
intent to develop something that would appear to require new laws or new ordinances down the
line, the specifics to be left up to those ordinances that would not be in the law currently. So it
would appear to add additional...I mean, it does add an additional, a level of, of review and that
appears to be the intent as well. I mean, I don't think that, that's, that's a secret. It does say, you
know, to...that that program is going to be adopted and that something called Special Area
Management Plans are going to be implemented through, through an ordinance. I don't think the
plan's necessarily being subtle about that. That's kind of a policy issue as to whether or not the
Council wants to go that route.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Then until this...if this were passed as is, and until we come up with these
SAMPs, would anything be able to be done or does everything halt until these things are
implemented?
MR. HOPPER: Well, in general, the plans would not apply directly to ministerial permits, building
permits and the like, things like that. However, if a project's in the Special Management Area or
is in a subdivision, they are required to be consistent with the plan. But with language like this, I
think it's, it's pretty clear that until something's specifically is developed and implemented, and
this was part of the challenge of adopting the maps without enabling legislation, that there...I
wouldn't see an ability to implement this until that ordinances is adopted that goes over the
specifics that for example, if someone A, designating a special area management areas and then
B, saying exactly in those areas what, you know, how that's going to be regulated, I would not
see the ability in this case for that to, you know, directly apply to a development until those
ordinances and regulations are implemented. Now perhaps Planning can comment on what their
intentions were or what the GPAC or other bodies' intentions were with respect to this. In fact,
you have in sections, you know, in other sections it says, a revised zoning map or a revised
zoning ordinance to incorporate special area overlay protection districts to implement the
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SAMPs. So I'm not sure how it would be possible at all to implement this without those, those
ordinances in place.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: But what I'm saying is until we can implement this, does that mean no
development can...no subdivision and no, what was the other...
MR. HOPPER: Well, no because the existing ordinances would be in place for subdivisions and SMAs.
I don't see how you would be inconsistent with the plan if you wouldn't even know where the
special area management areas are or what that even meant to be in one of those areas. I think it
would be an incomplete, you know, those would not be adopted completely. I mean, there would
be no way to implement that. So I certainly wouldn't see the basis to stop a project if there's not
an ordinance going over exactly what, you know, what that regulation would mean with respect
to that, that property, and that should be, that should be clear here. If that's ambiguous here and
the Department needs that clarified, that's something that should be done. I think part of that
was done by deleting the map as a, as a regulatory map, I think was the wording.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Then again that kind of move that off to the Department. The Department, if
you were to see this language like this, would a subdivision or anything in the SMA be stopped?
MR. SPENCE: I don't see that this language would stop a subdivision. Because what this language
says is go develop these ordinances, go develop these maps, go do this. My objection to the, the
language in the plan is that this plan is saying you need this other layer of regulation. I'm not
convinced we need another layer of regulation.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Because? What do we have...what we have now is enough?
MR. SPENCE: Yes. What...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: To protect?
MR. SPENCE: I think what we have now is plenty.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: For sensitive marine watershed resources essentially?
MR. SPENCE: Yes, and there are other policies that, you know, throughout this plan that call for those
kinds of protections, and you know, revising our existing regulations...I would, I would rather
revise our existing regulations than add a new layer. I'm not convinced that we need another
layer. If something--our habit in this County has been that if our existing regulations don't work
let's make more regulations. And we've come to a grinding halt where we wonder why we can't
provide affordable housing, we wonder why the permitting process takes so long is because
instead of fixing something we have, we add more, and maybe somehow that's gonna fix it. So
this is another case where let's...something's not working, instead of fixing our, our
comprehensive drainage master plans and investing money in siltation basins, we're saying let's
-45-

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

October 4, 2012

go have another layer of regulation. That's not gonna...that's not going to aid anything. I would
rather fix what we have.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, this one's a tough one. We do want to protect our marine and
watershed resources. If the Director thinks that we can fix existing laws and regulations, then I
think I'm okay with removing those two only because again, he said, it's another layer and we've
been discussing for a long time why it takes so long to do things and then we add another layer to
make it longer. So Madam Chair, having heard what the Director says, I move to remove "a"
and "c" from this Implementing Actions.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. White. Further discussion?
Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I agree with this simply from the standpoint that, I think it's much
easier to adjust existing ordinances -CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --than it's going to be to create a whole new layer and a whole new
plan. And I would rather we go down the road of adjusting what's, what's on the books now and
trusting the Public Works Department to move expeditiously on correcting some of the
challenges that we have. And I think this...I think the way I tend to look at this is that this
General Plan is adding another layer in and of itself, and if we're adding layers within layers, I'm
not sure that, that's appropriate.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further comments? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, thank you, Chair. And I'm looking just at the title of this
chapter, Heritage Resources, and you know, this is...what I, it's an overlay of an added
protection for something that's quite, quite important I believe, heritage resources. And c2 does
state a revised zoning ordinance. So there's a section in there to talk about revising and things.
You know, if that's the case, you think that there's a quick fix, it's just re, you know, adjusting
existing things and I'd like to see that list and let's move on it 'cause I'm game for that right
now. But you know, for me, I think, and you mentioned there's a lot of different groups, DLNR,
whoever, DAR, people creating these maps and things. Yeah they're doing surveys and studies
and what have you, but this wants to incorporate everything that's ongoing out there, combine it,
so this body, this County is able to implement it and use it in our decision making process. You
know, you said that things...we have things in place that are protecting. Honolua Bay does not
reflect that. You know, Maalaea Bay does not reflect that. So I beg to differ that what we have
in place is working. I'm against the motion and I just had to say those things. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you, Ms. Cochran. Anybody else? Seeing none, all those in favor, say, "aye".
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COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no"?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR BAISA: We have six "ayes"-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR BAISA: --one "no".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I voted no also.
CHAIR BAISA: Oh, you voted no. Okay, we have five "ayes", two Members excused, and two "noes",
Member Cochran and Member Victorino. Motion carries.

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Mateo, and White.

VOTE:

NOES: Councilmembers Cochran and Victorino.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.
MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Planning, any other things in this section that you wanna point out?
MS. BOSCO: Yes, Members, we were asked to provide some language to beef up the explanation in
Table, Table 2-1 which is generally just to reflect per Jocelyn Perreira's comments we provided
more, more well-rounded comprehensive information on the cultures Upcountry, and I believe in
the North Shore section too. So we did add some language, it's in green highlights, and I just
wanted to bring that to your attention that we did do that.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So it's in there already?
MS. BOSCO: Yes.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: And I remember that discussion very well. There was concern about the history of
Upcountry not being...not enough and she wanted more and I see it. Thank you. Thank you.
Any, anything else in this chapter from Planning on your list of corrections or things that you
wanna point out? Otherwise it's just nonsubstantive stuff that you've done?
MR. SPENCE: No, we have no other comments.
CHAIR BAISA: Alright Members, any of the Members, anything else? Seeing none, if not, Chair is
ready to call the question on approving Chapter 2. All those in favor say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no".
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: No.
CHAIR BAISA: We have one, two, three, four, five, six of us, so five...wait one, two, three, four,
five...seven. We have seven. Six "ayes", one "no", two Members excused, Member Hokama
and Member Pontanilla.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: Councilmember Cochran.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, that does Chapter 2. Chapter 3, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to approve Chapter 3 in its entirety from Page 3-1 to
3-10 on the clean version.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Madam Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Member Victorino. Planning, you
wanna go through your stuff?
MS. BOSCO: Thank you, Members. For your information, we did provide some new language that is
in green highlights. It's essentially already in the document. If you need us to go through that,
we can, but it does...all the language is merely housekeeping measures. Regarding on Table, on
Page 3-3, Table 3-1. I want to note for the record that we did look into what the corrected data
is, relative to sea level rise. And if you would like to know what that correct language is, I have
that available for you. It is also on the table we handed out. For Page 3-4, we had been asked to
provide updated data relative to natural disasters. So we have done that. I wanna call to your
attention that, that language is inserted. So if you'd like to review that it's merely reflecting
more current data. We may receive more local data as was requested. We have not been able to
yet obtain local data on natural disasters, but we're still...we're still trying. Turning my page
here on my table, the very last substantive comment we have is on Page 3-13, comment CE2, we
just have a redundant policy. For the record, we'd like to strike Policy 5, as the Policy 6 right
after that essentially includes the same language, and that's it for Staff.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair-CHAIR BAISA: Yes?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --I so move. I move that change for...I guess that one we have to
make a motion, right?
CHAIR BAISA: On?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Taking 5.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: CE2.
CHAIR BAISA: Would you, would you state the change, please?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: As Simone said, that the redundant one to remove 5 because 6 has
the same language.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So I move to remove No. 5.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Second.
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CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. White.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair on the -CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --on the clean version, where is that?
MS. BOSCO: This is object...it's under Objective 1, and it's Policy 5.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Coordinating disaster response?
MS. BOSCO: Yes, and that is actually--look at Policy 6, it's almost the same language.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Further questions on that? Seeing none, all those in favor, say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no". Motion carries. We have seven "ayes", two Members excused.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, just -CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --for the Members' clarification, you said, Ms. Simone revised text Page 3-4,
it's in the bold because on the Ramseyered version it's colored green with blue text and you
cannot...we cannot read anything.
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MS. BOSCO: That's why I'm, I'm bringing it to your attention. I have that language.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: So the bolded text is what is in the green?
MS. BOSCO: Yes, it is.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That was her plan.
CHAIR BAISA: Anything else, Members? Anything from Planning? Okay, seeing none, all those in
favor, say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no". Motion carries. So Chapter 3 is okay.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
CHAIR BAISA: Next? Chair...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to approve Chapter 4, the text in its entirety from
Page 4-1 through 4-44.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino. Planning, your, your
things for 4?

-51 -

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

October 4, 2012

MS. BOSCO: Yeah, Members. We would like to request a source for the data that is provided in the
Introductory language which quotes a number of visitor...this is for the Tourism subelement.
Please, I apologize for that, but under the Tourism subelement in the Introductory section there is
a number of visitor industry-related statistics. We're not sure of the accuracy of this data so
we'd like to ask for the source.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So, so what are you saying, that...
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Bosco, the source came from, from who?
MS. BOSCO: I believe that's the question. It was a vote by the Committee to insert this. This was not
in our original draft.
CHAIR BAISA: I see. So the Committee put it in, so you want to know where it came from?
MS. BOSCO: Yes, please.
CHAIR BAISA: Anybody can help?
MS. HAMMAN: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Ms. Hamman?
MS. HAMMAN: I did look back through the minutes and it appears that it was a motion that was made
by Councilmember White.
CHAIR BAISA: Councilmember White, can you help us?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah, these are, the 75 percent and 80 percent have been numbers that
have been tossed around by the First Hawaiian Bank folks and other--I don't remember the
specific source. And as far as the 3 billion in annual visitor spending, it was down to 3 billion.
It's been higher, and I believe it's higher than that now. Believe it's back up around 3.5, but
either the Chamber or possibly the...one of the banks could give you that, that number or the
Visitors Bureau. I think they may have the source for that.
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Bosco, can you check on that and see if you can get it?
MS. BOSCO: Thank you. I will.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, okay. Anything else? Chapter 4?
MS. BOSCO: Yeah, we, again we did provide a number of insertions in green. We also have new
language in the text as well. A lot of this is stuff that the Committee did request from us.
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Language that the Committee requested. So I, I don't know if you can see it, but I can go over
that language. What else. Let me just go through my table real fast. Give me a minute please?

CHAIR BAISA: Yes. Let's try to hit the substantive issues.
MS. BOSCO: Okay, I think most of everything here is literally information that the Committee had
requested. So we're providing it for clarity.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
MS. BOSCO: That's it.
CHAIR BAISA: No changes in Policy -MS. BOSCO: No changes, just...
CHAIR BAISA: --or direction or anything?
MS. BOSCO: No, no.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, comments?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: If no substantial change, then I have no problem with it.
CHAIR BAISA: Any other comments? Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, a testifier, Mr. Mayer, talked about on Page 4-11 of the clean
version the paragraphs were added, but not by Council. I seem to recall that we did in fact add
those. The paragraphs say the visitor industry continues to provide, and then, over the years it
has been County policy. We discussed that, if Staff could -COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Verify.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --verify, please?
MS. HAMMAN: That's correct, Madam Chair. That was added by the Committee that first paragraph
that starts, the visitor industry, that was added, and I believe the second paragraph was revised. I
haven't had a chance to go through the minutes to see exactly what the discussion was, but those
were changes that were made by the Committee.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, that's it.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Ms. Bosco, you wanna respond?
- 53 -

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

October 4, 2012

MS. BOSCO: I did find one thing.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes?
MS. BOSCO: On Page 4-32, under the Health Care Sector subelement, in the Introductory language, we
have an incomplete sentence. And I just would suggest replacing the word, "realizing" with "to
realize", and then return to the original language, and I think this sentence would flow into a
complete sentence if that's okay?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: What's the sentence again? Where?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Where?
CHAIR BAISA: Would you repeat that again?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Page 4-31.
MS. BOSCO: 4-32, the Introductory section.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Bosco, we are working off the clean version.
MS. BOSCO: Okay, so it's the...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's in, that's in 4-32.
MS. BOSCO: It's fine. It's the clean version. The Introductory language for the Health Care Sector
subelement.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
MS. BOSCO: It's projected on the wall too.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, that's page, on mine, that's 4-31.
MS. BOSCO: Okay, thank you. And we just have an incomplete sentence.
CHAIR BAISA: You wanna read that, that sentence that is incomplete?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Seems complete to me.
CHAIR BAISA: Seems okay, huh?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Seems okay.
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MS. BOSCO: Okay, the sentence is, "to build a solid foundation for the provision of quality health care
services including mental health and substance abuse services"...and then continue the sentence,
"and to realize the economic potential of these sectors". So we would strike, the period and
connect the sentence again, and just change the word, "realizing" to "to realize".
CHAIR BAISA: Well, this is just grammatical.
MS. BOSCO: It's grammatical.
CHAIR BAISA: It's grammatical. It's nonsubstantive.
MS. HAMMAN: Madam Chair, this...I'm sorry, this was called to Council Services Staff's attention.
So I did go back through the minutes and made revisions to the version that the Committee has in
front it to reflect the Committee discussion.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, so it's taken care of.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, anything, yeah...anything else in that, in this section? Seeing none, all those in
favor, say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no". Motion carries. We have six "ayes", and three Members excused.
Member Carroll, Member Hokama, and Member Pontanilla.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Carroll, Hokama, and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED.
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CHAIR BAISA: Moving on.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to approve Chapter 5 of the Maui Island Plan, text 5-1
through 5-12.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: The motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino. Planning if you could take us
through any of the substantive changes that you wanna make or that you made?
MS. BOSCO: Yes, thank you. On Page 5-1 and 5-2, it's once again, this is more of a housekeeping
measure. However, we'd like to, to revise the sentence. Replace one...excuse me, delete the
sentence, "we can do many things to promote adequate and permanent supply of affordable
rental needs". And replace that with, "we can do many things to promote an adequate and
permanent supply of affordable for sale and rental housing to meet resident needs."
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: They did that already.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's been done.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: It's done.
MS. BOSCO: Oh, they...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, it's done.
CHAIR BAISA: It's done.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Moving right along, okay. Done.
CHAIR BAISA: Anything else in this area? Come on, we're looking for substantive things that we
wanna maybe need to act on today.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Just a comment on just that line. It's nice to read, but reality is I don't
know how the hell you're gonna achieve that.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Chair Mateo, for that profound statement. Unfortunately, we
all have that pain in our heart or that life were that simple. Mr. Couch?
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, just a testifier mentioned, Mr. Mayer mentioned his desire to
include a policy to establish a master list of residents seeking affordable housing. I just brought
that up for the Members' attention, but I think that would be a very difficult...I can't support
that.
CHAIR BAISA: Anybody else wanna comment on that?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Just, Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: What did, does Planning or does the Department think such a thing
can be accomplished or is doable?
CHAIR BAISA: Planning Department, if you could answer, please?
MR. SPENCE: I don't know how you would keep such a list. I mean, would people walk in the door
and say, I wanna be on your affordable housing list? I mean, that could be--I think people, once
they get on...I just see, I see it as just a logistical problem to do. People come in, and they say,
okay, I'm on your list. They move back to the mainland after three months like so many we've
seen. And then you call them up, they're not on the list anymore. ...(inaudible)... I don't see
the...really the need for it. Housing and Human Concerns already maintains, you know, lists of
people with specific needs. This would just be one more thing.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh, okay. I think--Chair, I think...
CHAIR BAISA: Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Simone, did you have a comment? I think she was raising her hand,
Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, Ms. Bosco?
MS. BOSCO: Yes, and I'm just going to echo the Director's comments. The Department of Housing
and Concerns does provide a list. I am a recipient myself of an affordable house. I know that
there are nonprofits out there working in coordination with the County and there are active lists
that are maintained for, for-sale housing. And there are...there's funding available for people to
apply for affordable housing. The rental market, that's another story.
CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
MS. BOSCO: So I won't comment on that.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. So it can't really be compared to like the water meter
list or Hawaiian Homes' waiting list, right? It's something different.
CHAIR BAISA: You mention the water meter list, I go crazy. I don't want another list, please.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We have enough lists already. Moving right along.
CHAIR BAISA: I'm assuming that none of the Members is so inclined?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
CHAIR BAISA: Alright, thank you very much, but I certainly understand where Mr. Mayer is coming
from. You know, I certainly do. I think all of us have nightmares about maintaining lists.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And who's going to be responsible, and then is it legal like with
the other lists that we are talking about? No, no, Madam Chair. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, anything else that we wanna talk about in this area? Seeing none, all those in
favor, say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no". Motion carries. We are down to again, six "ayes", no "noes", and
three Members excused, Member Carroll, Member Hokama, and Member Pontanilla.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Cochran, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Carroll, Hokama, and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to approve Chapter 6 from Pages 6-1 through 6-69, I'm
sorry six dash --58-
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Seventy.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --seventy-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Five.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --five.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino. Planning, take us
through your list if there is one. Mr. Summers, are you on or is it Ms. Bosco?
MR. SUMMERS: I'll take a few of 'em.
CHAIR BAISA: Alrighty. We'll give you a turn. We don't want you sitting there relaxing.
MR. SUMMERS: Give Simone a rest.
CHAIR BAISA: Nobody rests here.
MR. SUMMERS: Okay, if we move down the list to CE5, if you go to your Ramseyered version, again,
this is one of those situations where we have a couple of items that are written as policies and
should therefore be listed as policies as opposed to actions.
CHAIR BAISA: If you can point those out and maybe we can make those changes.
MR. SUMMERS: On the Ramseyered version that is 6-16.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: We need the clean version.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Clean, clean version, yeah.
MR. SUMMERS: Okay, now we've gotta...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Most of us like work off the clean version.
MR. SUMMERS: Okay, this is Objective 1-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, page?
MR. SUMMERS: --under the Wastewater subelement, so let's find that.
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CHAIR BAISA: Okay, that's Page 6-6 right at the top on the clean version, okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Do we need a motion, Madam Chair or...
CHAIR BAISA: John, Mr. Summers, whatever we're gonna change or we need to change let us know
and then we can have a motion and we can talk about it.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's actually Page 6-12.
CHAIR BAISA: 6-12.
MR. SUMMERS: Okay, these two items, Implementing Action a and b -CHAIR BAISA: Oh, okay.
MR. SUMMERS: --the first one starts with, "Focus the expansion of wastewater systems to
accommodate planned growth consistent with the MIP Directed Growth Strategy." We feel that
that's more of a policy and would suggest that it be moved up to the Policy section.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair? Oh, okay.
MR. SUMMERS: The second item, "Establish new wastewater treatment plants outside of the tsunami
zone." Again, that would seem to be more of a general policy statement.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So move, Madam Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Couch. Any discussion of this?
I certainly agree.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Members? Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Thank you, Madam Chair. This is for the Department. If we move those
Implementing Actions up, there will be no Implementing Actions for that Policy then?
MR. SUMMERS: That, that's correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor, say, "aye".
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COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no". Chair will mark it seven "ayes", and two Members excused,
Member Hokama and Member Pontanilla.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Summers, anything else?
MR. SUMMERS: Well, under the...just a note, and I had indicated this previously. If we go down and
look at the item that says support the implementation of the Central Maui Ped and Bike Plan?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
MR. SUMMERS: Again, we did wanna bring it to your attention that, that hadn't been, that's 6-42 on
the Ramseyered version. So I'm looking for it here. It's in the Transportation subelement.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Probably 43 or 42.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I got 43 or 42, yeah. Transportation.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, what page again?
MR. SUMMERS: Okay, 6-31.
CHAIR BAISA: 6-31.
MR. SUMMERS: Top of the page.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Got it.
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MR. SUMMERS: Okay, just so the Members are aware that we've added this new policy.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. I think that we discussed this before-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yep.
CHAIR BAISA: --and that we wanted this done. So it's there. Members, any concern about that? I
don't think so. I think we all agreed we wanted it here. Okay, anything else, John?
MR. SUMMERS: Now the next item would be in the Parks element.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
MR. SUMMERS: That's 6-58 on the Ramseyered version so we're hunting for it now.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's 6-41, he was talking about park facilities. Which one now?
MR. SUMMERS: It's the Parks. Okay, it's 6-42.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
MR. SUMMERS: That's the first policy. Again, it's written as an action. So we would suggest that it
be moved down to the Action list.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So move, Madam Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Couch. I think we all
understand what's being suggested. Further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor, say,
"aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no". Chair marks it seven "ayes", two Members excused. Motion carries.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
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ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.
MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Any more?
MR. SUMMERS: Okay, on the next page, Comment No. CE6. On the Ramseyered version that's 6-82,
under the Health Care subelement.
CHAIR BAISA: 6-82?
MR. SUMMERS: 6-82, but that's on the Ramseyered version.
CHAIR BAISA: Oh, no, on the clean copy.
MR. SUMMERS: I'm looking for...
CHAIR BAISA: Anybody find the page? Share.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: 6-60 or 6-61.
CHAIR BAISA: 6-60 in the clean copy.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: 6-61.
MR. SUMMERS: Okay, 6-61. This would be Objective 3, Action "a".
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Should go up into Policy? Is that, is that correct?
MR. SUMMERS: Okay, Action "a" reads, "Support funding alternatives for community-based services
that assist home-care efforts." Staff had suggested that be moved up to a Policy.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So move, Madam Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Can we include the No. "e" as well, same thing?
MR. SUMMERS: Yes.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Same thing.
MR. SUMMERS: That's correct.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: So "a" and "e"?
MR. SUMMERS: That's correct.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, we have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Couch that these become
policies.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: I think this is a very good move.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah. So that's both "a" and "e", right, Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: This is the way that we're going, guys. It's in-home services. So this puts us right in
line with reality. Anything else? All those in favor, say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
MS. BOSCO: Wait.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no". Motion carries. Seven "ayes", two Members excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
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ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Simone, quick. Simone.
MS. BOSCO: I'm frantically looking for one page, if you, if you don't mind, and make sure it was
taken care of.
CHAIR BAISA: We will take a breather.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: 6-43.
CHAIR BAISA: 6-43?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Yeah, that's where it was.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So what is that one now, which one?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, no, that was the one she was -CHAIR BAISA: No, the one-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --we wanted to make sure, we just passed.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, yeah, yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Is there more?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No.
CHAIR BAISA: That's it?
MS. BOSCO: Yeah. There is one item I just wanna clarify.
CHAIR BAISA: Go ahead, Ms. Bosco?
MS. BOSCO: Well, it's on the Ramseyered version. So it's Page 6-66 on the Ramseyered version and
I'm just looking now...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: In regards to?
CHAIR BAISA: In regards to that maybe we can help you look?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
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MS. BOSCO: It's the language that read, it is estimated that by 2030, an additional 58,827 square feet
of office space will be needed, et cetera, and we'd like to strike that entire sentence because it
may be in conflict with a new study that will soon be released, 6-47.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So move, Madam Chair. So move, Madam Chair, wherever that
is.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: 6- , second.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Couch and you heard the reason
why they wanna strike this. We don't want old stuff in here.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Got it.
CHAIR BAISA: Anything else? All those in favor, say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no". Motion carries. We have seven "ayes" and two Members excused.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Anything else, Planning, in this section? All done. All those in favor, say, "aye".
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Whoa, we haven't asked us yet.
CHAIR BAISA: Huh?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, no.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: You haven't asked us yet.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: But wait, Simone has something else she wanted to...
CHAIR BAISA: She's not pau.
MS. BOSCO: Very briefly, there are other housekeeping measures, but it's literally just...it's what
you've asked us to do.
CHAIR BAISA: Nonsubstantive changes.
MS. BOSCO: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Okay, Members?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I would like to have the Department, and I don't know if...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Page?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Page 6-9 of Mr. Mayer's testimony talking about the Kahului wastewater
treatment plant. He claims that we'll near capacity based on numbers in the plan, based on the
numbers of units projected possible. How is it that as far as reaching the capacity of the
wastewater treatment plant? Because the...the sentence is based on population growth to 2030,
the capacity of the treatment facility will not be reached by the end of the planning horizon. Is
that still a valid statement with all the...because the initial plan when this statement came out had
so many units and apparently there's a little bit more that had been included in the Urban Growth
Boundary?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. I think we'd wanna go back and look at our technical study and we can
report back to you on that.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay. That's fine, and -CHAIR BAISA: Let's add that to the list of things we wanna check in the final go here. Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --and Madam Chair, Page 6-27 in the Proposed Highway Improvements, I
wholeheartedly agree with Mr. Mayer that we need to also...and I know Pali to Puamana is there
and that's the more likely to happen in our lifetimes, but we still should put in there somewhere
about the Pali from Maalaea to Ukumehame in my opinion. That's a motion.
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: You should make a motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Can you please state your motion again?
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I want to move to include from Maalaea to Ukumehame right underneath the
Pali to Puamana Parkway, Honoapiilani realignment.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino, and we heard the
testimony. Any further comments?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, you know, it could be, it could be construed Pali to Puamana is
the whole thing, but I just want...would like to mention or at least say, aka Honoapiilani
realignment and then maybe in parenthesis, from Maalaea to...
MS. BOSCO: Can I?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, Ms. Bosco, John?
CHAIR BALSA: Planning, if you could comment please?
MR. SUMMERS: Yeah, the P to P Project stops at Puamana Beach Park or Papalaua Wayside Park
right at the edge of the Pali. So that would be a different segment. So if we do wanna include
Maalaea
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, okay.
MR. SUMMERS: --we do need that motion, if you wanna include the Pali.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Ms. Bosco?
CHAIR BAISA: Let's be clear we have good language. Yes, Ms. Bosco?
MS. BOSCO: It's perfectly fine that you make that motion here. However, I just want to clarify for the
record that, that language is also in the West Maui section in Chapter 8. So it will be, it will be
repeated.
CHAIR BAISA: I don't think twice will hurt.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right.
CHAIR BAISA: Anybody got any more comments? Seeing none, all those in favor, say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no". Motion carries. We have seven "ayes" and two Members excused.
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VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Anything else, Members? Seeing none, all those in favor, say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no". Motion carries. We have seven "ayes" and two Members excused.
VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, I move to approve Chapter 7, Land Use, from Page 7-1 through
7-31 on the clean version.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Madam Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino. Planning, anything in this chapter?
MR. SPENCE: Madam Chair, the only thing that I would bring to the Committee's attention is
language just regarding public notification for subdivisions of Ag lands into four or more lots.
This is on the clean version, Page 7-7, Item "d", and then also on 7-9, Item No. 2, under the
Implementing Actions. It does say...the question I have for the Committee is do you wanna
leave this in here or would you like to remove it? Just because...I mean, the subdivision process
again is very long and arduous. Do we really want to have public hearings for what is arguably a
ministerial action which is subdivision? You know, for...and I would say for all those properties
within the SMA, you know, those will require public notification and, oftentimes public
hearings, but just as...you know, do we wanna add that for those properties that are not within
the SMA, do we want to add that additional burden onto the property owner?
CHAIR BAISA: Members, comments? Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I think it would be helpful if the Director could give us some example
of what it would cost an owner, a family subdivision that's required to provide notice and go
through the public hearing process, what would that cost them?
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: Typically, notification can run...I mean it's gonna vary from location to location. I'll
just start out with that. If it's a property next to say an urbanized area, it can run into, I don't
know, three, four thousand dollars, five thousand dollars just for the notification, I mean, the
certified mailing. Then when you...you must also publish within the paper. I mean, and I'm
speculating on what an ordinance is going to be, what an ordinance could be. I assume it would
follow the rest of our ordinances that you would have some kind of notification in the paper.
Where you would...that can run around about a thousand bucks. So we're talking, you know,
from I would say minimal a thousand dollars for notification, on up. It normally it takes about
90 days to, you know, complete that process. If you're gonna have public hearing, you start
wondering, you know, if it's still a ministerial process or are we now making it a, you know, a
discretionary process? What about contested cases? What about interventions? It opens a...it
potentially opens a can of worms for things.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And the wording that I see in "d" is consider requirements. It
doesn't...so Mr. Hopper, if we leave the wording as is as long as they consider it, if they decide
that it's too cumbersome or too, too much of an expectation for, you know, a family subdivision
to deal with, there's nothing in the language that appears to say that we have to do it. Would that
be a correct assumption or do you see it differently?
MR. HOPPER: Well, it says consider -CHAIR BAISA: Consider.
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MR. HOPPER: I mean, yes.
CHAIR BAISA: It says consider.
MR. HOPPER: I mean, technically you could consider that legislation whether or not something like
that's in the, in the plan. If the concern's family subdivisions as well, legislation could exempt
family subdivisions from the hearing requirement. It would have to be as the Director said
perspective, but consider is not mandatory language and in any case, this would require
amendments to the subdivision ordinance as well to specify a lot of details. So until that's done,
that wouldn't be a part of the actual law as it relates to subdivisions until Title 18 is amended.
MR. SPENCE: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, go right ahead.
MR. SPENCE: I do bring it up. I bring it up just for the Committee's consideration. It does say
consider. I'm not saying that, you know, it's...I mean, is this the appropriate place to put this
within the plan?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: It would have to be implemented by ordinance to -CHAIR BAISA: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --or not?
MR. SPENCE: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: So...
MR. SPENCE: In the ordinance to have public hearings would be have public hearings.
CHAIR BAISA: We'd have to have public hearings to make the ordinance.
MR. SPENCE: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: So do we want to leave this here, guys or do we...are we feeling comfortable?
UNIDENTIFIED SPEAKER: Madam Chair, I'm okay with leaving it there.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I mean, I'm okay with leaving it there because it's -CHAIR BAISA: Because of the consider.
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, it's to call the attention to if the community plan -CHAIR BAISA: It's something we might consider.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right, right.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, Madam Chair, leave it. I don't...
CHAIR BAISA: You're okay, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I'm okay with this.
CHAIR BAISA: Down on this end everybody okay? Alright. So not an issue then. Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair, per another testifier, I think Ms. de Naie, on Page 7-8,
Implementing Action, No. "d", I would like to...I move to add the words right after...I'm sorry
that is, but that's Agriculture and I think we wanted, we want Rural.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, so you're in the wrong place.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I'm sorry.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Seven dash...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: 7-16, "d" -CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: --I would like to move to add the words, "and extend "right to farm"
protections to rural subdivisions". And "right to farm" is in quotes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second. Second, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino. Everybody got that
language? Do we have it up there? I think that's very, very important language. That's a
concern that people have about changing the land classification.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: And that's exactly correct. Ms. de Naie was--I thank her for pointing that out.
CHAIR BAISA: For reminding us.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Reminding us because...
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: 'Cause if you remember, Madam Chair, we did that for many
areas such as the Kula district.
CHAIR BAISA: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So we already had intended to do that, we've done it, but now
putting it there under the Objective.
CHAIR BAISA: Now it's here in the plan.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, under Implementing Action.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAISA: Further discussion? All those in favor, say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no". Motion carries. We had seven ayes, two Members excused. That's a
good one.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Victorino, and White.

NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmembers Hokama and Pontanilla.
MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Anything else, Members? Mr. Couch, anything? Seeing none, Planning?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Actually, oh wait.
CHAIR BAISA: Oh wait, we'll let Ms. Cochran and we'll get to you guys, how's that? Go ahead,
Ms. Cochran?
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Actually Ms. de Naie also brought up and it does go to 7-8,
Implementing Action "e", and it looks like adding a phrase, "protecting the "right to farm" on
Rural designated lands". So it looks like the entire sentence would read, "revise existing land
use regulations to ensure that Prime Agricultural Lands are distinct from rural (primarily
residential) lands uses". Protecting the "right to farm" on Rural designated lands. Wait.
CHAIR BAISA: Can you tell us where we are, Ms. Cochran, that will help?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: 7-8 --.
CHAIR BAISA: 7-8.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --"e", Implementing Action "e".
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So I'm just trying to see if this actually makes sense. 'Cause her
last one did.
CHAIR BAISA: The last one made perfect sense. So how would we change this one?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I know this is...add basically to "e" the existing sentence and
adding, "protecting the "right to farm" on Rural designated lands". Are you on the board now?
`Cause see, is it redoing itself or...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Right now...
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I guess the intent is to make sure that "right to farm" is included
when we designate Rural.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Right, but this is in Ag area.
CHAIR BAISA: This is Ag.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: This is Ag.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right. And I guess that's why your, your-CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: --kinda covers that.
CHAIR BAISA: Right.
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COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I guess we were just trying to reiterate and...
CHAIR BAISA: Sounds like we got it covered.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Sounds like we got it covered.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Alright, we can move on from that one.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Just needed to talk it out, I guess.
CHAIR BAISA: No, it's important. You know, some of these things we don't want to miss 'cause they
are important. Anything else, Members? Simone? John, whoever?
MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. Page 7-28, the clean version.
CHAIR BAISA: 7-28.
MR. SUMMERS: Towards the top of the page. It's Policy "d". And just suggest that after the word,
ensure-CHAIR BAISA: Yeah.
MR. SUMMERS: --that we add, "when appropriate or where appropriate". There may be some
instances where we don't wanna bring housing to employment centers, and that could be a heavy
industrial area or...
CHAIR BAISA: Correct-COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So move, Madam Chair.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second.
CHAIR BAISA: --like in industrial areas or...yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, that makes sense, yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. So we're including the words, "where appropriate"?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah.
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CHAIR BAISA: Okay. We need a motion.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: We did that.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Moved and seconded already.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, done. Mr. Victorino and Mr. Couch, you guys are fast. Okay, any?
Ms. Bosco?
MS. BOSCO: I'm sorry, Members. The policy that we just went over, the way it's structured currently
is very awkward, and we had actually proposed reorganizing the idea. I'd like to read the policy
the way it should be.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, go ahead.
MS. BOSCO: Okay, "Ensure where appropriate, that affordable employee housing and multi-modal
transportation opportunities are located near areas where major employment centers are located."
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay, I'm okay with that. I can withdraw.
CHAIR BAISA: You're okay, Mr. Victorino?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I'll withdraw and do that motion then.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, okay. He made the motion, so...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, I withdraw.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: It's awkward, but that's alright. Located where...
CHAIR BAISA: They're both awkward. What we have and what she's suggesting, but I like her
awkward better.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Okay, fine.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, so we got a motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Couch. Can we get that
language up there so Staff can?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: She cannot type that fast.
MS. HAMMAN: Yeah, if I can just have it...
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CHAIR BAISA: She types real fast.
MS. BOSCO: It's, it's in the table, Kirstin that I gave you. I can provide that later.
CHAIR BAISA: Actually our people are good typists. Okay? Watch those fingers fly. Now she won't
be able to type. Okay.
MS. BOSCO: Okay, and just one more item.
CHAIR BAISA: Let's take a look at that again. Everybody can see that? Everybody okay?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, unfortunately, Mr. Victorino's not here to change the motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Victorino is on his way back.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: But while he's coming here, that is somewhat awkward as far as
grammatically correct. So we could fix that later, but the idea.
CHAIR BAISA: No, we need to fix it now.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Oh, okay. It says...it should say, where appropriate--oh wait, I can't read the
whole thing 'cause it's missing.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Make 'em smaller.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, can you make it smaller, please?
CHAIR BAISA: That's as big as we can go.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No, I like 'ern smaller.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, smaller. 'Cause we can't see the whole thing. We have to be able to
see the whole thing. Yes, ensure where appropriate that affordable employee housing and
multi-modal transportation opportunities are located near major employment centers. That is
more...no, that would change it to that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Near major employment center.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: No, she has up there, near major areas where major employment centers are
located. So it's, it's all funky.
CHAIR BAISA: Whatever. Okay, we're okay with what we have?
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VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, that's all that matters. Any further comments? Mr., Ms. Bosco?
MS. BOSCO: I just wanna clarify on the same page that Policy "j" is actually incorporated. I don't
know what the highlight means. Is that mean--does that mean it's incorporated?
CHAIR BAISA: No, it's a change.
MS. BOSCO: It's a change?
CHAIR BAISA: It's blue for some reason.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: That's CE8.
CHAIR BAISA: Why is it, why is it blue?
MS. BOSCO: I'm asking Council Services.
CHAIR BAISA: They just wanted a little color on the page.
MS. BOSCO: Okay, it's fine.
MS. HAMMAN: I apologize, Madam Chair, it looks like we moved that.
MS. BOSCO: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: It's okay, it's okay.
MS. BOSCO: Okay, that's it.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, everybody can see the change? All those in favor, say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no". Motion carries. We have seven "ayes", two member--oh, one
member excused, Member Hokama. Mr. Pontanilla's back. Thank you.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
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ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Hokama.
MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, anything else?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes, Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: We already voted. Yes, Ms. Cochran? Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yeah, sorry. On the clean version, 7-20, under Challenges and
Opportunities, a testifier did mention a bullet point, an added bullet point there. You see where
I'm at?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: A fourth bullet point stating, "Adequate protection for natural and
cultural resources within urban areas". So new language to be added. "Adequate protection for
natural and cultural resources within urban areas".
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second for discussion.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, we got a motion by Ms. Cochran, seconded by Mr. Victorino. Planning, any
comments?
MR. SUMMERS: Yes, we support that language.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Awesome.
CHAIR BAISA: Any further comments? Seeing none, all those in favor say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no". Motion carries. We have eight "ayes" and one member excused,
Member Hokama.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
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NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Hokama.
MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Anything else in this section?

COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Yes, Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Ms. Cochran?
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Thank you. Again, it was notated that...and I think just
clarification on my behalf also trying to revert back to when we had this discussion. In regards
to tourism and there was the--let's see let me get to the page--7-26 on the clean version.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And it's under the Summary of Urban Land Use Issues.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: And you see the three bullet points.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: There was a bullet point in there which stated, "Managing the
growth and impact of tourism", which has been deleted, and I believe we had a big discussion
about that?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Yeah, we had discussion and we removed it.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Right, and I'm just wondering the...again the reason? I mean
because it's true that resorts and tourism and things have impacts. I mean, when we...STRs and
things need to notate to their neighbors that hey, that's what they're doing a transient vacation.
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CHAIR BAISA: Let me ask the Planning Department if it's covered someplace else. Planning, can you
help us? We all know that a lot of tourists do make an impact on all of us. A good impact, and
some not so good things, but that's the way it goes.
MS. HAMMAN: I'm sorry, Madam Chair, I don't believe I have anything to add. It was deleted by the
Committee.
CHAIR BAISA: No, we were asking the Planning Department if it was...this concern might be covered
in other parts of the plan where we talk about tourism and economic impacts and those kinds of
things or even environmental impacts or whatever.
MR. SPENCE: I think it's, I think it's covered elsewhere.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, but exactly where I don't know.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay, but we don't quite know where yet?
CHAIR BAISA: I think it's in many places, but it's not really specific in one place.
MR. SPENCE: We talk about it. We talk about tourism and the economic activity. We talk about a
desired ratio of visitors to residents, and we talk about land uses, et cetera. I think it's covered a
lot throughout the plan.
CHAIR BAISA: Environmentally -MR. SPENCE: One way or another.
CHAIR BAISA: --transportation, all of that. We mentioned the impacts of tourism.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: So basically kind of redundant to add it here in this area again as a
bullet point?
MR. SPENCE: That one bullet point?
CHAIR BAISA: Under...on this page, on 7-26.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Summary of Urban Land Use Issues.
MR. SPENCE: I don't think it matters one way or another. Up to the Committee.
CHAIR BAISA: The Committee had a long, lengthy discussion and moved it out, so...
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: We have a long discussion on that.
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, we moved it out, 'cause we felt and if I'm correct...Madam
Chair, I'm sorry, I didn't even ask to be granted...my apologies.
CHAIR BAISA: Go ahead, Mr. Victorino, it's alright.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I think when we started to look at that and we looked at the urban
centers, the urban centers were here, not in West Maui and not in South Maui, urban centers.
And then the urban centers that connect close by to these adjacent resort areas, and some of the
resort areas are still not even urban, they're still rural and ag. And if I remember, that was the
discussion kinda like we don't have a lot of hotels or visitor industry here, Centralized Maui
whereas it was on the other side. I remember the discussion going on and on about all of these
different aspects, so...
CHAIR BAISA: So Ms. Cochran, this is my suggestion. If you feel it should be there, why don't you
make a motion to include it, and then we'll just discuss it, and we'll vote up or down.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Okay. Well, I'll give it a shot.
CHAIR BAISA: Go ahead. You don't shoot, you don't get.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: I move to add in, "managing the growth and impact of tourism".
CHAIR BAISA: Do we have a second? Seeing none, Ms. Cochran, I'm sorry. I think it's covered. I
hope it's covered.
COUNCILMEMBER COCHRAN: Oh well, alright.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Anything else? Seeing none, all those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no". Motion carries. We have eight "ayes", and one Member excused,
Member Hokama.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Hokama.
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MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch, Chapter 10?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Madam Chair. I move to approve Chapter 10 in its entirety, clean version,
10-1 through 10-8.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Second, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: We have a motion by Mr. Couch, seconded by Mr. Victorino. Planning, comments on
Chapter 10? We're okay? Okay, Members, any comments on Chapter 10?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Just a comment that we went through this extensively less than two weeks ago.
So I think we're okay on this.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: You sure?
CHAIR BAISA: Members, any comments on Chapter 10? Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Thank you, Madam Chair. I would, I would just like to know from
either the Department or Corp. Counsel, whether the General Plan Implementation Committee is
something that has to be formed by ordinance or is just formed by this plan?
CHAIR BAISA: Planning?

MR. SUMMERS: Thank you. The intent was that it would be more of an informal committee primarily
composed of the Directors and their technical staff
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay, so this is not a new public committee that we're gonna have to
staff with the Planning personnel and secretaries and...
MR. SUMMERS: That wasn't the Department's intent. It was really more of a working group.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Okay. So it's more of an internal committee.
MR. SUMMERS: Right, right, yeah.
MR. SPENCE: Do we need this...Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Spence?
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MR. SPENCE: Member White would you be more comfortable if we specify that it's supposed to be an
internal committee?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I would be more comfortable with that because I don't feel it's
necessary to create another sub planning commission or another committee or commission
side-by-side with the Planning Commission. Because then we're just creating another layer of
review. So I'm comfortable if it's an internal operation.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Do we have to have a motion for that, no?
CHAIR BAISA: Do we want to state that anywhere, Mr. Spence? What we're trying to worry about is
when all of us that are here are not here that it's not misinterpreted. Yes, Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Madam Chair, you know, I guess what I'm looking at is that the
Planning Department is gonna be the entity that's gonna come up with the measures.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And be doing for lack of a better, more artful term than grunt work.
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: On all of this.
CHAIR BAISA: It's a good name for it.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And so I don't, I don't see us needing to create an outside committee.
They could bring that back to the Council because we're the ones that are responsible for this.
CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And so I would like to make a motion that the...on Page 10-2, the
General Plan Implementation Committee, GPIC be an...will assist the Department of...actually,
no, no, no. Anyway, would you guys suggest some language for that, that you're comfortable
with?
MR. SUMMERS: Yeah, if we could just clarify there that it won't...the General Plan Implementation
Committee comprised of directors and support staff, agency support staff and directors as
determined by the Planning Director. Something, something to that effect.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And take out, "assist the Department", and just say, "will be responsible
for the monitoring, evaluation plan, implementation and attainment of a desired outcome."

- 84 -

GENERAL PLAN COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

October 4, 2012

MR. SPENCE: The addition that I had thought, "General Plan Implementation Committee, comprised
of County agencies...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: That's what I wanted. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Can we put that up there, please?
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So moved. Now that one I like.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Second.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So move on that one.
CHAIR BAISA: A motion by Mr. Victorino, seconded by Mr. Couch or was it-VICE-CHAIR COUCH: ...(inaudible) . . .with Mr. White.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. White.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: I mean no offense to you.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I'm fine with whatever the motion is-CHAIR BAISA: Yeah, I told you after a while we all look alike.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --and I withdraw whatever was duplicate of what he said.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. I'm sorry, go ahead, Corp. Counsel?
MR. HOPPER: Yes, thank you, Madam Chair. I wasn't aware that this was going to be a board created
or a committee created without any ordinance or enabling legislation. One question would be,
there's a definition in the Sunshine Law of "board" which says, "means an agency board,
commission, authority or committee of the State or its political subdivisions which is created by
constitution, statute, rule or executive order to have supervision control jurisdiction or advisory
power over specific matters and which is required to conduct meetings and to take official
actions". I would just voice the concern that if this is gonna be a group that's created by this
plan, rather than the Department simply to have the right to consult with other agencies which it
can do anyway, I'm not sure if this would be caught up in Sunshine Law issues or other issues
that are...that is usually the reason why ordinances are adopted to form new committees to go
over their composition, et cetera. It's just a concern, and this is having looked at this for the first
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time and understanding for the first time that there wouldn't be an enabling ordinance, I'm not
sure if anything would diminish the Department's ability to simply consult with other agencies in
managing this, rather than calling it a committee here which would perhaps lead to the argument
that the group would have to follow, you know, Sunshine Law procedures, et cetera, things like
that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: What if we, you could leave that the same. I agree with what he's
saying, but instead of, "will assist", "will consult the Department of Planning". Would that...
CHAIR BAISA: He's worried about the meaning of committee.
MR. HOPPER: Is there a need to name it the General Plan Implementation Committee?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I think if we just have...if we just state that the Planning Department is
the lead agency for monitoring and implementation -CHAIR BAISA: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --and has the--and has a responsibility to consult with other County
agencies.
MR. HOPPER: Right, which I think it...agencies do that consultation work all the time.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: So I'll withdraw that, and I go with his motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Actually I would move to...did you make a motion? I don't think he did?
CHAIR BAISA: Okay, Mr. Victorino has taken back his motion. Do you wanna make another motion?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: I move to remove that whole paragraph, and be done with it.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: No.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: Because, no, I think that's right because the next -CHAIR BAISA: ...(inaudible)... we have a second by you, Mr. White?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: --the next paragraph...pardon?
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CHAIR BAISA: Is that a second?
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: I second that motion.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. So we have a motion by Mr. Couch, a second by Mr. White, and we're in
discussion.
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: And then I would...a friendly amendment, I would remove throughout
the remainder of the chapter any reference to the GPIC.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, yeah, okay. Yeah, yeah, I can agree with that.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Couch?
VICE-CHAIR COUCH: Correct. Yeah, good.
CHAIR BAISA: The maker of the motion.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, then if that's the...okay... (inaudible)... the second one
needs to have something about the Department consulting because it's still...
COUNCILMEMBER WHITE: No, they're already...
CHAIR BAISA: No, it's gone. They're gonna do it anyway.
MR. SPENCE: Yeah, Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAISA: Yes, Mr. Spence?
MR. SPENCE: I believe as part of 2.80B-CHAIR BAISA: Yes.
MR. SPENCE: --we're already required to do an annual report and all that, which means we are
required to talk to the other agencies about the Maui Island Plan.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. Okay, we have a motion on the floor. Further discussion? Seeing none, all
those in favor, say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
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CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, no? Motion carries. We have eight "ayes", one Member excused,
Member Hokama.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Hokama.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED AMENDMENT.
CHAIR BAISA: Anything else in Chapter 10, Members? Planning Department has nothing. Seeing
none, all those in favor, say, "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aye.
CHAIR BAISA: Opposed, "no". Motion carries. We have eight "ayes", and one Member excused,
Member Hokama.

VOTE:

AYES: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Couch, and Councilmembers
Carroll, Cochran, Mateo, Pontanilla, Victorino, and White.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Councilmember Hokama.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: APPROVED MAIN MOTION, AS AMENDED.
CHAIR BAISA: Members, the Chair promised that we're gonna get through at 4:30 and we have
arrived at that point. We still have a few items that were posted for today's agenda that we could
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not quite complete. So what the Chair would like to do is to recess this meeting until 9 o'clock
on October 9 th , and to finish the agenda at that moment. Ms. Kirstin, is that okay?
MS. HAMMAN: Yes, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Okay. So we're okay. I just want to make sure I don't do anything that will get me in
legal trouble here. Also, before we adjourn, the Chair wants to thank the Committee very, very
much for your hard work today. I wanna thank the public for coming, thank the Staff, and thank
the Administrative folks. Thank you very much for being here to support us. And without
further business for today, this meeting is recessed. ... (gavel).. .
RECESS: 4:29 p.m.
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